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AFGHANISTAN: SECURITY AND RECONSTRUCTION

House of Representatives,
Committee on Armed Services,

Washington, DC, Thursday, April 29, 2004.

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 9 a.m., in room 2118,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Duncan Hunter (chairman of

the committee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DUNCAN HUNTER, A REP-
RESENTATIVE FROM CALIFORNIA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE
ON ARMED SERVICES

The Chairman. Folks, we will come to order in just a second.
Our guests this morning are the Honorable Peter Rodman, Assist-

ant Secretary of Defense for International Security Affairs, and
Lieutenant General Walter Sharp, Director of Strategic Policy and
Plans, Joint Staff and Ambassador William Taylor, the Coordinator
for Afghanistan. Welcome to the committee, gentlemen. We look
forward to your testimony and appreciate your appearance before
the committee this morning.
Ambassador, we particularly appreciate your appearance so soon

after returning from Afghanistan. Thank you, sir. Just two and a
half years ago, U.S. and coalition military forces initiated oper-
ations to eliminate Afghanistan as a safe harbor for terrorists in

general, and al Qaeda in particular. By all accounts, the United
States and its allies have made monumental progress in accom-
plishing that mission. The Taliban regime has been deposed most
of its senior officials are dead, in custody or being hunted. Many
of al Qaeda's leaders are similarly dead, in custody or on the run.
Most observers would agree that this particular end of the swamp
that fosters global terror is in the process of being completely
drained.
That said, as the President reminds us so frequently, it is not

enough to eliminate terrorist regimes. We must also lay the foun-
dations for stable countries, whose governments reflect the will of
the people, participate peacefully in global affairs and respect indi-

vidual rights. We have come a long way on that front in Afghani-
stan over the last 30 months. Of course there is still work to do.

Not every warlord has placed the interests of his nation ahead of
his selfish desires, and heroin may be making a come back as Af-
ghanistan's chief export.
But we understand these problems and are working actively to

solve them in cooperation with the significant international coali-

tion that includes Afghanistan's key neighbors, the Afghan people,
and government and a host of other countries. Already Afghanistan
has held an emergency Loya Jirga, a kind of national council,
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which brought all the major groups in Afghanistan together to

peacefully establish the rules of governance. More recently partici-

pants in that process proposed a constitution compatible with rep-
resentative government and respectful of individual rights and pre-
rogatives. General elections are scheduled for this fall.

Provincial Reconstruction Teams from several nations are fo-

cused on rebuilding the country's infrastructure and insuring the
return of law and order after nearly three decades of its absence.
Finally, the hunt for bin Laden and Mullah Omar continues. In
other words, the foundations for a successful Afghanistan are being
laid. We need to keep that big picture in mind as we move forward.
Gentlemen, we look forward to your testimony and to the ensuing
discussion.

First I want to recognize the committees' ranking Democrat, my
partner, the gentleman from Missouri, Mr. Skelton, for any re-

marks he might want to make.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Hunter can be found in the Ap-

pendix on page 47.]

STATEMENT OF HON. IKE SKELTON, A REPRESENTATIVE
FROM MISSOURI, RANKING MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON
ARMED SERVICES

Mr. Skelton. First, let me, Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding
this hearing. I think it is of utmost importance because this is the
genesis of terrorism as we know it, sadly, today. So let me join you,
Mr. Chairman in welcoming our witnesses. Secretary Rodman,
General Sharp and Ambassador Taylor.
While this committee has had several classified briefings on Af-

ghanistan over the two and a half years since Operation Enduring
Freedom, this is our first open hearing and it is a very important
hearing on this subject. I had the opportunity to travel to Afghani-
stan in late January, early February with Mr. Hayes of this com-
mittee as well as the Democratic Leader, Nancy Pelosi. And I came
away with the sense that we are shortchanging our effort to estab-
lish a viable Federal Government to rebuild that country. Let me
give you some thoughts. First, bin Laden and other leaders of the
al Qaeda and leadership of the former Taliban remain at large.

And I think our current offensive operations are crucial and ef-

forts to build the Afghan National Army seem to be moving quite
slowly. It sounds like the deployment of those sources so far has
been more successful than in Iraq. Second, the Afghanistan secu-
rity continues to be threatened. Narcotics cultivation, narcotics
trafficking, are dramatically on the rise as the Chairman made ref-

erence. Money generated by those activities is funding not only
Taliban elements but other forces of instability.

Warlords are well armed and well-armed militias have not yet
decided whether to build their future through constitutional proc-

ess or not. And starting now, over the long term, we need to ensure
that a terrorist harboring regime never gains a foot hold there
again. I think if we poured half as many people and resources in

Afghanistan as we have into Iraq, I think we would be well on the
way to recovery of that country from some 20 plus years of warfare.
With few natural resources, little infrastructure and a long history
of tribalism, Afghanistan still has a long way to go.



But there have been some encouraging successes, and we should
point those out. Their constitutional convention worked. Comple-
tion of the new road between Kabul and Kandahar sends an impor-
tant signal to the populace and will encourage commerce. This is

a first. The military's Provincial Reconstruction Teams are helping
to provide stability, and we have seen this.

Nevertheless, I don't think we are making progress as fast as we
need to in order to make sure the Karzai government survives in

the long run. Mr. Chairman, this is a very important hearing and
the committee needs to understand what is happening on the
ground in Afghanistan. But it will be equally important that we fol-

low up to make sure that President Karzai's government continues
to make progress. And I again thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this

hearing.
The Chairman. I want to thank my colleague for his statement.

And gentlemen, you are looking at an Armed Services Committee
that has lots of members who have traveled the country and spent
a lot of time there. We really appreciate the efforts that you have
been making. So with that, all your prepared statements without
objection will be taken into the record.

And we apologize too for not—we don't have votes today and we
have got lots of members who head home to work in their districts.

They have got lots of issues. But you have got the cream of the crop
here listening to you this morning. And so thank you, and Mr. Am-
bassador the floor is yours. Or excuse me. Mr. Secretary.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Skelton can be found in the Ap-
pendix on page 51.]

STATEMENT OF HON. PETER W. RODMAN, ASSISTANT SEC-
RETARY OF DEFENSE FOR INTERNATIONAL SECURITY AF-
FAIRS, OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE
Secretary Rodman. Okay. Thank you. I want to commend the

Chairman and the ranking member and the committee for holding
this hearing. It is a sign of how seriously we as a country are tak-
ing our commitment to Afghanistan, our commitment to help this

country get on its feet, and as the ranking member just said, to

make sure that it is never again a haven for terrorism. You have
my prepared statement but there are a few things I wanted to

highlight, if I may, briefly.

The first time I visited Afghanistan was about 30 years ago, and
it was then one of the poorest countries in the world, a noble peo-
ple but a poor country. And that was before it was ravaged by a
communist coup, a Soviet invasion, and a long war of liberation
against the Soviets and then a decade of Taliban rule. So, by that
standard, the last two and a half years have been remarkably posi-

tive. This is a long-term undertaking to help this country get on
its feet, and it will require a continued commitment by this coun-
try, by the international community to help the Afghans. And
again, I think by that standard, what has been achieved in the last
two and a half years is significant and it is worth investing in to

keep that success going and to deal with the problems that we all

acknowledge still exist.

We report regularly to the Congress on the strategic plan that
we have. That is mandated in the legislation. But I wanted to high-



light just four elements of our strategy at the present time. One is

what we call the acceleration plan, or the acceleration strategy.
The President made a decision last year that we needed to acceler-

ate what was going on, and for example, to accelerate the rate of
training of the Afghan army. Instead of 6,000 troops a year, it

should be 10,000 troops a year. And so we are doing that.

And we are doing a number of other things to speed up what we
had originally undertaken. We think by the way, we are on sched-
ule to have 10,000 troops in the Afghan National Army by the mid-
dle of this year, as we have hoped. Another element in the strategy
is a political, a political strategy to support President Karzai's ef-

fort to strengthen his national authority. We know that the Bonn
agreement of December 2001 was a kind of bargain among all the
different political forces in the country. It included people that we
sometimes call warlords. They were part of the deal. But the aspi-

ration of every Afghan was to have something better than this, to

restore national institutions to enable a national government to as-

sert its authority over the whole country.
And President Karzai has, over the past 12 months, been moving

out methodically, systematically, and I think successfully, to

strengthen national control. It began with Customs revenues which
are now flowing into the central government. He has been replac-

ing governors that he thinks are not performing. He has been,
again, adjusting—he has been dealing with these other political fig-

ures, giving them jobs in Kabul, but basically again, tr3ring to

strengthen the national authority over the country. And he has
consulted with us and we have given him our support.
A third element is the Provincial Reconstruction Teams. This is

an ingenious device, I think that, we came up with a couple of

years ago to accomplish a number of purposes. These teams, as you
know, are interagency. They include State Department, U.S. Agen-
cy for International Development (USAID), other U.S. agencies as
well as military people and they are a way of expanding the sense
of security in different regions of the country. They are a way of

asserting national authority because Afghan government people are
part of the teams.
And it also is turning out to be an additional vehicle for inter-

nationalizing the effort, because some allied countries and the
North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) itself have now agreed
to take on some of these, head some of these Personal Rapid Tran-
sit (PRT)s, and this is a very successful instrument of policy.

And finally, we have come up with what we call the South and
Southeast strategy, which is a focus on one of the sensitive parts
of the country, Pashtun areas along the Pakistan border, where
clearly a lot of the remnants of the old regime are and where a lot

of the military problem still is. And this is a strategy to address
it by not only military means but by accelerating political efforts

and humanitarian assistance to concentrate efforts in this area
which is maybe the pivotal area in the coming period.

So this is what we have been doing lately, and we think it is,

we think we are on the right track. And again, you have my state-

ment. And I just want to wind up by saying that we all have no
illusions about the difficult problems that exist, the narcotics prob-
lem that you have both mentioned. But we believe we do have a



strategy. We have programs, plans, ideas how to address these
problems. And we are doing our best. We think the support from
Congress has been superb. And as I said at the beginning, it is a
reflection of a national commitment that we have made, a very im-
portant American national interest. And if we continue to work to-

gether with you we hope we can do the job. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Secretary Rodham can be found in

the Appendix on page 55.]

The Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. General Sharp, did
you want to go next or Ambassador Taylor? We have General
Sharp. Why don't you go ahead and talk to us. And one thing, of

course that we are very interested in, General, is a stand up of the
Afghan National Army. And I know when we were—the last time
I was there and I know my seat mate from San Diego, Ms. Davis
and Mr. Reyes and a couple of others, we were watching the incip-

ient stand up of that army with a special forces team and they had
a few weapons. In fact, I think a couple of the crude weapons had
nails for triggers. We were trying to get some better weapon sys-

tems in there. But they were just then bringing that—bring in the
recruits. They looked pretty ragged at that point. Tell us what has
happened so far.

And I know you have other things you want to talk about, but
I think that is a very important aspect of this progress is the stand
up of the military. So if you could include that in your remarks,
we would appreciate it. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF LT. GEN. WALTER SHARP, UNITED STATES
ARMY, DIRECTOR FOR STRATEGIC PLANS AND POLICY, THE
JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF

General Sharp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, Con-
gressman Skelton, members of this committee, I also would like to
thank you for the opportunity to speak to you here today to provide
you an update on the progress that we are making in our oper-
ations in Afghanistan and to acknowledge that continued commit-
ment of the men and women of the coalition, both uniformed and
civilian. As you said, sir, I have also submitted my full statement
for the record. But I would like to take a couple of minutes to high-
light some of the subject I discuss in that statement.
And I will discuss the Afghan National Army as part of that also,

sir. Two weeks ago, I accompanied General Myers, the Chairman
to Afghanistan and I can strongly echo what the Deputy Secretary
of Defense and the Chairman told you last week. Your unhesitating
response to our requirements and unequivocal moral support are
vital to our continued progress. For all the challenges we face in
Afghanistan, it is a success story in very many ways.
From the great achievements of our international coalitions, both

in Operations Enduring Freedom and NATO's International Secu-
rity Assistance Force, (ISAF), to the deployment of the Afghan Na-
tional Army to many locations around the country, to the inter-
national efforts to field a professional police force, to the adoption
of the constitution that you mentioned earlier, to ensure that we
are able to enshrine democratic principles within that country, and
finally to mandating that Presidential and parliamentary elections
will take place in September of this year. We are greatly encour-



aged also with the success of the cooperation that Pakistan has
given in the counterterrorism operations along the border.

As you mentioned, while there are several areas of substantial

achievement, challenges also remain, specifically in the area of

counternarcotics, Disarmament, Demobilization, Reintegration

(DDR), and also on the ability to get NATO to expand according to

the plan that they have laid out for the expansion of their area of

responsibility as part of the ISAF expansion. And specifically in the

area of the Afghan National Army.
As you know, sir, we currently have approximately 8,300 soldiers

from the Afghan National Army, about half of which are deployed

in different areas around the country today in concert with what
we are doing for operations, but also in some of the more difficult

areas that have been laid out that we have had troubles with in

the recent weeks in Iraq, and then up in the north, and then most
recently down in the Kandahar area. We are in the process, we
have in training right now about 2,500 soldiers. It takes nine

weeks to train these cohorts as they go through, so we have a goal

of about 10,000 to 2000 per year in order to be able to train the

force. Currently there are 17 battalions that are trained and out in

the field in many cases doing operations.

We have worked very hard to make sure that this training is

what they need for the operations that they are doing. We are

working also to make sure that their equipment is up to speed and
that they have also what they need from a force protection perspec-

tive. I think, sir, probably, when you were over there last we were
having some of the retention and recruiting problems that hap-

pened last fall. A lot of those have been corrected. The retention

rates are all the way down to only a two percent loss, between two
and three percent loss, and we actually have more recruits stand-

ing by than are actually in the training program right now.
We worked very hard to make sure that their pay was taken care

of, especially when they went into hazardous areas so their families

would be taken care of if they were killed or hurt, and then also

tried to work that their facilities were up to what they needed.

So a lot of that, I think, has helped along those lines in order

to be able to get the Afghan National Army up and operational, be-

cause we clearly realize they, along with the police, are what is

going to make this country stable in the long run, and we are com-
mitted to making sure that that gets done as quickly as possible.

It cannot be said too often that after 24 years of war and oppres-

sion the Afghan people are entering the 21st century with a tre-

mendous sense of optimism and determination. They are building

national institutions virtually from scratch, reconstructing their

homes, business and local infrastructure. Increasing numbers of

their children are going back to school. And Afghan women are re-

turning to the professional and political arenas.

While there are challenges that remain, the people of Afghani-
stan, the United States, NATO and the international community
are steadily achieving their aim of preserving sovereignty, inde-

pendence, territorial integrity and unity, national unity of Afghani-

stan and winning the war on terrorism.

Mr. Chairman, and to the committee, I can tell you the U.S. mili-

tary is committed to winning this war in Afghanistan. Your troops



that are over there to include over 2,500 National Guard troops are
over there committed, and we will win this, along with our coali-

tion and allied partners. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you, General.
[The prepared statement of General Sharp can be found in the

Appendix on page 63.]

The Chairman. And Ambassador Taylor, thank you for being
with us, sir.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM TAYLOR, AMBASSADOR, COORDINA-
TOR FOR AFGHANISTAN, UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF
STATE

Ambassador Taylor. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Skelton and members
of the committee, I am real glad to be here. I did just get back. Sev-
eral of us have been there recently. And we are making progress.
There are some challenges out there that both Mr. Rodman and
General Sharp have described and we should not shrink from those
challenges. But we are making progress. We can succeed. It is not
going to be a short-term success as we are all describing. This is

a long-term process to succeed in Afghanistan, to bring about a suc-

cessful Islamic democracy. And this would be a great thing for the
world to be able to come up, to be able to demonstrate that this

is possible, it can be done.
Let me just say a little bit about the economic work and the po-

litical work that we are doing that is made possible by the security
work that Mr. Rodman and General Sharp have just mentioned.
The international community has come together to support Afghan-
istan in an amazing way. Just three weeks ago in Berlin, the most
recent donors conference international conference took place. 60
delegations, 60 countries came, pledged $4.5 billion just for this

year, $8.2 billion for the next three years in a remarkable show of

support for Afghanistan. Afghanistan, as all three of us are saying,
has the ability to draw in that kind of support from the inter-

national community and it has done so.

It is not just the international community. We are investing in

success as Mr. Rodman just said. I think that is a demonstration
of the success that we can achieve in Afghanistan. Politically, again
many people have mentioned already this morning the Constitution
being adopted in January, and elections that are now scheduled for

September. The people of Afghanistan are very much looking for-

ward to this. I've heard people ask whether or not democracy, if we
are forcing things on the Afghan people. Not so.

When you talk to the Afghan people, and many of you have been
there to talk to them, you feel their sense of urgency. You feel their

hunger to be able to choose their own leaders, and they have an
opportunity to do that this September. Two quick examples, Mr.
Chairman, of the kind of work that is going on. Just last week I

was at one of the Provincial Reconstruction Teams, one of the PRTs
down at Ghazni. And the reason I wanted to go to Ghazni was that
I drove to Ghazni when I was stationed there, on the road before
there was one meter of asphalt laid on that road, all the way from
Kabul to Kandahar, and it was a miserable road to go down there.

It took about five and a half, six hours to get down there. When
I was there a year ago, a year and a half ago, and this time last
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week it took two and a half hours to get down there. That road
that Mr. Rodman mentioned is a major contribution, not just to the
economy of that region. It is also a contribution to the security of

that region. People along that road will tell you how easy it is now
to get to hospitals.

So it improves health. The road from Kabul to Kandahar also

connects essentially the north and the south. The Pashtun area
centered in Kandahar is now connected to the capitol of the coun-
try, which wasn't before. This is a major contribution. The PRT in

Ghazni demonstrates one of the innovations that General Barno
and U.S. Central Command (CENTCOM) and the joint staff have
put forward, and that is to have the areas of operation for one of

the maneuver battalions coincide with the provincial reconstruction
team, the PRT.
So when I showed up in Ghazni, there were two colonels there.

One was the commander of the battalion. The other was the com-
mander of the PRT and they reinforce each other. And we can go
into more detail on that, Mr. Chairman, if that would be interest-

ing. The second example of how the security work is going and con-

tributing to the rest of the development is the security provided to

the constitutional Loya Jirga, which you mentioned happened in

three weeks at the end of December and the beginning of January.
There were threats by the Taliban and other insurgents, against
that Loya Jirga. The threats were that they were going to disrupt

it. They didn't want to see this constitution adopted. And they
failed and they failed because the security provided to that con-

stitution, the Loya Jirga was a joint team effort. It started in the

tent. The Loya Jirga, of course, took place in a big tent in Kabul,
you asked about the Afghan National Army (ANA).
The Afghan National Army, performed well in the tent and out-

side the tent. The police were there. The ISAF forces were in the

next concentric circle. And then there was a military operation
going on to put the Taliban, al Qaeda, HIG on the defensive. They
didn't disrupt that. We had to do the same thing, even harder, a
harder task we have to do the same thing for the elections. The se-

curity for the elections is going to be a major challenge. 4,600 poll-

ing stations around the country are going to have to be somehow
secured.
So this will be a major challenge, but there is a plan as General

Sharp indicated, Mr. Rodman indicated, we are moving in the right

direction I believe. It is not going to be easy. The challenges are
out there. But we have the opportunity to succeed and this will be
an example not just for the region but for the world. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Ambassador, a very

good concise statement. I am going to pass on my questions until

we get down the end of the line here. Let me turn to Mr. Saxton,
the yesterday from New Jersey and see if he has got any questions.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My questions have to do

with the section of the country, I guess it is referred to as the
southeast border section. I think it was Secretary Rodman who in-

dicated, or perhaps it was General Sharp, that there was some
level of cooperation from the Pakistani military forces. And this is

something that I have been watching over time. And I guess the



question is in as much as Pakistan, in that region provides some
type of a safe haven for people who are out to make trouble in Af-

ghanistan, what is the contribution that Pakistani forces are mak-
ing to help our forces who are on the Afghan side of the border?
And is there communication between the U.S. forces and the

Pakistani forces? Do the Pakistani forces ask us for any type of as-

sistance from time to time? And I guess generally, how would you
gauge the success of the Pakistani forces in that region of Paki-
stan?
General Sharp. Sir, let me start with, as you know, Pakistan has

gone a long way to start addressing the problems of al Qaeda and
the terrorist organizations on their side of the border, especially in

the area of Waziristan, where they have recently deployed an addi-

tional about 30,000 troops, have done four or five major operations
in that part of the border. So they are actively moving out to go
against terrorists in their border area, in areas to be quite honestly
that the Pakistan military has never been before until recently. Be-
fore it had been completely controlled by tribal entities up in that
area.

What we are doing to try to help them and to share intelligence

is a long several lines. First off there is a tripartite commission
that meets at least monthly with General Barno, the commander
of the U.S. forces there and his Afghanistan military counterpart
and then also his Pakistan military counterpart. They get at ex-

actly what you are sa3ring, is to be able to figure out how to best
share intelligence across the border that we are able to gain and
that they are able to gain so that we are able to operate best to

share on each others' information.

We are also able to back up their forces, because a lot of times
we will have their forces attack with the Taliban or the terrorist

forces then tr5dng to escape into Afghanistan. And because of the
sharing that we have been able to start working out both at the
higher levels and at the unit levels, we are able to see those oper-

ations, and as they come across the border, the terrorists come
across the border then we are able to deal with it on the Afghani-
stan side. At the same time, we are also working hard to increase
the capability of the Pakistan forces by providing through Foreign
Military Financing (FMF) and other sources such items as night vi-

sion equipment, communications gear, helicopter parts, and hope-
fully very shortly, also some helicopters in order to be able to help
them to have the maneuverability that they need on the other side

of the border.

So I would characterize it there is a greatly increased amount of

information and cooperation that we are sharing between our mili-

tary coalition forces there on the Afghanistan side and on the Paki-
stan side.

Mr. Saxton. And from your inference, I assume that the U.S.
forces are staying on the Afghanistan side of the border.

General Sharp. Absolutely. Absolutely.
Mr. Saxton. Secretary, Ambassador Taylor, are you aware of any

communication with the government in Pakistan, with the
Musharraf government that would lead to a higher level of coopera-
tion, particularly on the Pakistani side of the border?
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Ambassador Taylor. Sir, as General Sharp said, we have noticed
we have observed the Pakistani Army in places where even the
British, when they were the power in that region didn't go. So we
have been very pleased with that movement and with those oper-
ations. We have expressed that appreciation. We have encouraged
it. And as General Sharp says, we have supported it in both intel-

ligence and in equipment. So we have been very supportive of that
kind of work.
Mr. Saxton. Can you shed any light on this question? First let

me say it seems to me that if we had the ability, whenever there
is a border and we are in hot pursuit of somebody, our forces are
in hot pursuit of somebody, and the border situation occurs, where
they scoot back across the border, it would seem to me it would be
advantageous to our level of success to be able to pursue those peo-
ple across the border, or even go after someone who may be near
but on the other side of the border. And my understanding is that
the government to government policy is that we strictly stay on the
Afghanistan side of the border. Are there any diplomatic efforts

that you're aware of underway to give us more flexibility with re-

gard to this subject?
Ambassador Taylor. Mr. Saxton, as you know, as you indicated,

that is a very sensitive issue. You stated our policy exactly right,

is to stay on this side. I am not aware of conversations that we are
having to pursue any particular efforts on their side.

Mr. Saxton. Okay. Well, thank you. My time is up and I just
think that we have had other experiences with safe havens in the
past, and given that the Pakistani forces are more cooperative than
they were, it is my read that that may not be sufficient, and it just
seems to me that we might want to pursue a policy of a little more
flexibility with regard to the subject and that is, of course, just me
sitting here as a member of this committee, having had observa-
tions that lead me to that conclusion, and perhaps our administra-
tion will come to that conclusion as well Mr. Chairman. Thank you
very much.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman. The gentleman distin-

guished gentleman from Missouri, Mr. Skelton. And I want to

apologize for not going to you first, Ike. Take that off my score.

Mr. Skelton. Thank you so much. In light of the fact we have
so many others that wish to ask questions and the importance of
this hearing, I will just ask one question. However, let me make
a couple of observations if I may. When Congressman Hayes and
Congresswoman Pelosi and I were visiting with President Karzai,
his one concern, will America stay the course. And of course we did
our best, both to him and in a subsequent news conference, to as-
sure him as well as the Afghan people that America was there for

the long haul.

Another interesting observation was the poverty that we saw,
particularly up in Mazar-e-Sharif, where we were driving through
a market area and we thought it was the outlying area and some-
one in the delegation asked what does downtown look like and they
said this is downtown. And third is the news reports indicate that
there are more narcotics being produced than under the Taliban,
which is a great deal of concern.
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But my question, and I will just ask one at this time to Ambas-
sador Taylor, if I may, regarding the various warlords who are

struggling for power and struggling for positions in the central gov-

ernment, how is our campaign to enlist their aid and assistance in

stabilizing the country coming along, please?

Ambassador Taylor. Mr. Skelton you are exactly right. The
issue of what we call warlords. Secretary Rodman indicates some
object to that label. But this is an important part of our work in

Afghanistan. I said "Our." it is principally the government of Af-

ghanistan's job to deal with the internal. But we support them. We
support them very strongly. President Karzai has taken steps as

several people have indicated, to replace, remove, change, move
around 20 or more of the governors out there. Some of whom one
might call warlords. There are a couple of senior military com-
manders, not governors, who are also giving us difficulty, giving

President Karzai difficulty.

What we have done is indicate to all of the commanders, and all

of the officials that irrespective of the work that we may have done
together in the battle against the fight, in the war, against the

Taliban and al Qaeda, in 2001, that the time now is to support the

central government. And the time now is to support the redevelop-

ment, the reconstruction of this country and if you, officials, com-
manders, local strongmen, if you are part of that solution, if you
are part of this reconstruction then you will have no trouble with
us. If, however, you don't, if you don't support President Karzai, if

you are not willing to support the constitution as passed by the

Loya Jirga, if you are not willing to support the work to reconstruct

the country in a comprehensive way, in a democratic way, then you
are going to have difficulties with us.

Secretary Armitage was out there and he addressed this exact

question. He said if you support President Karzai, you have no
trouble with us. If you don't, you are in for a rocky road he told

them. This is the message we are sending* the president, in his

way, it is an Afghan way of dealing with the warlords. It would be
good to deal with them in ways that don't come to fighting. It

would be very good. And that is what President Karzai is attempt-
ing to do, again, with our support.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman. The gentleman from

North Carolina, Mr. Hayes.
Mr. Hayes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And let me echo what my

friend Congressman Skelton said about the very impressive nature
and results of the work that our folks, particularly coalition forces

are doing. I understand they are not warlords now. They are re-

gional commanders. Got it. Okay. Can you expand a little bit. One
of the most encouraging things I saw, not only was the morale and
the attitude of our folks over there, but the people that we saw and
interacted with, were, to me very clearly glad to have us there and
appreciative of the results of what was happening. What is the

progress that we are making now with the regional concept of

NATO being more involved expanding that coalition. Sounded like

some good things were happening. They have got a lot of equip-

ment and soldiers in uniform that would be participating. Sounded
like that was happening. Could you update us on that, anyone.
Honorable Rodman, Ambassador Taylor.
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Secretary Rodman. Well, let me start, and my colleagues can
elaborate. We have not only individual allies taking over PRTs as
was discussed, I mean New Zealand, U.K., Germany. But NATO
has, of course, taken over ISAF. This is the ISAF that started out
assisting with security in Kabul and not only did NATO take over,

which means we don't have to go looking for some country every
six months to do it. But NATO is also thinking of expanding ISAF
around the country. So this, these are important parts of our strat-

egy for which we have international, you know, very solid inter-

national support and that is in addition to the coalition.

I mean. Operation Enduring Freedom (OEF), out in the remote
parts of hunting down the bad guys, is also a coalition effort. So,

the donors, the economic support we get from these periodic donors
meeting as Ambassador Taylor talked about the Berlin meeting
where I would think we send up with more than we had expected.
So the international part of this is very important. I mean, there

are lots of countries that have the capability to help and it should
not be only an American burden, because the international commu-
nity has a huge take in making sure that Afghanistan is never
again a terrorist base. But perhaps General Sharp can talk, say
some more about the NATO, expanding NATO role.

General Sharp. Yes, sir. As you know, there are 19 countries
that are contributing right now to OEF and a total of 35 countries
contributing forces to part of ISAF. The NATO's ISAF, a total of
42 countries that are in there, coalition forces right now, all doing
very difficult, very tough work in there. NATO, as Mr. Rodman just
said, has stepped up to the plate to take on responsibilities beyond
what they initially had in Kabul itself with ISAF and have ex-

panded already to establish a PRT, Provisional Reconstruction
Team up in Konduz up in the north with the Germans. Addition-
ally, we have 13 total PRTs that are up and operational right now,
ten from the U.S., one from the UK, one from New Zealand and
then the German one I just mentioned.
So that coalition, to be able to help the people of Afghanistan is

making great progress. I will say though that NATO expansion as
Mr. Rodman said there, is a real goal to get ISAF to expand fur-

ther along the north and along the west, and eventually hopefully
to be able to, once we have dealt with the terrorist organizations
in the Iraqi security force, I keep saying Iraqi, the Afghanistan se-

curity forces, the Army and the police are up and operational that
ISAF and NATO could take over the full operation as the Secretary
of Defense has laid out.

That is a lofty goal though because as you know, in all honesty,
we are having trouble right now. NATO is having trouble right now
getting enough forces to be able to fill what they authorized for the
ISAF expansion. So when we go and talk to other countries, both
on the military side and I am sure on your side also, to continue
to push the importance of Afghanistan and getting coalition part-
ners to sign up for what NATO has agreed to do, I think is the im-
portant element of success here.
Mr. Hayes. Thank you, gentlemen.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman. The gentleman from

Texas, Mr. Reyes.
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Mr. Reyes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And gentlemen welcome
and thank you for being here today. I was curious to get your opin-

ion on the difference that it is making in Afghanistan, versus Iraq

to have somebody like the former king that was involved in facili-

tating or helping set up the Loya Jirga and how you might think
that continues to influence either positively or negatively what is

going on in Afghanistan versus what we are facing in Iraq?
Secretary RODMAN. Bill is more an expert on Afghanistan.
Ambassador Taylor. I can take a shot on the Afghan side. The

former king, who actually was in the palace for some over 30 years,

almost 40 years, continues to play a symbolic role in Afghanistan.
He is very old. He is very well respected. He does provide a legit-

imacy, somehow a symbol of the nation. He is known as the father

of the nation, and performs a unifying role. Even more important
I would say though is President Karzai's role. President Karzai,
also has wide support, even though that country has ethnic divi-

sions and historical divisions between the north and the south.

President Karzai is able to span those divisions.

And this is something that is a great strength of Afghanistan.
And I will leave it to others to make the comparison to Iraq. But
you are exactly right. Both of these men, the father of the nation,

the ex king and the President, President Karzai are able to pull

that country together so that it is a nation.

Secretary Rodman. Iraq as you know was once a monarchy. But
I think in the new situation, there didn't seem to be sufficient con-

sensus to turn to that as a solution to, you know, to unify the coun-
try. I mean we are in a new period and we are looking for a new
basis for the unity of the country through normal political means
and the Presidential kind of system or federal system in sort of

normal processes. And the monarchy—it is interesting in some of

the former communist countries of central Europe, there was
thought about that too, you know, maybe the monarch, constitu-

tional monarchy would be a way of unifying the country. But it is

something for the people of the country to decide, and it just didn't

seem to work.
Mr. Reyes. Okay. On an operational level, General Sharp, we re-

cently recommended some changes in our overall way that we han-
dle operational intelligence. And I am concerned about and I would
want you to comment on the role that intelligence is playing in Af-

ghanistan, for many different reasons. One of them, which is it, in

my mind, it has to be an important aspect of being able to track
the former Taliban and specifically Osama bin Laden and the
tough region that they are reported to be in. Second, there are con-

cerns, I know, in talking to a soldier that was supporting I think
at the time the 10th mountain and now the 25th infantry division.

He was commenting to me that although they are able to process
a lot of intelligence and make a difference that way, it appears the
system is somewhat antiquated. And he was at least concerned
that they would be able to, on a real-time basis have the informa-
tion, the troops out in the field, have the information necessary to

react to a specific bit of intelligence that might be either helpful in

rounding up the Taliban, Osama bin Laden and all that group, or

keep soldiers out of harm's way. Can you explain to us the system
that is in place, if it is automated, the whole concept, because I
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know that that was a concern. And this is a soldier that dealt with
this every day.
General Sharp. Yes, sir. Thank you. Excellent question. We often

say in the military, intelligence drives operations. And you are ex-

actly right. What we are able to do on the ground is based upon
the intelligence that we are able to get to know where the enemy
is so we can precisely strike him. We really get at intelligence from
the bottom level up, starting with the troops that are out on patrol,

collecting that information, also including special operating forces,

human intelligence-type operatives (HUMINT) that are out in the
area collecting and getting to know the people out in the area. That
has helped from several different things that we have done most
recently.

Every time you get a PRT out into a different city out there in

the country, they are able to establish relationships with the people
to be able to gain intelligence on people that shouldn't be there, on
problems that they are having there, and that intelligence is very
important. With the Afghan National Army now deplo3dng more
and more throughout the country, again, Afghans are being able to

talk to other Afghans to gain intelligence and be able to collect and
pull that back up.

And then with the joint patrols that we are doing again with
those Afghan National Army forces, we are also able to make sure
that that is fused and brought back in together.

The system, as you know, is the intelligence starts from that lo-

cation, gets passed up through the chain of command, and there

are intelligence fusion centers at different levels starting. Really
where we do a lot of fusion is down at the battalion level, brigade
level one, and then finally bused back at Bagram, where the head-
quarters of Combined Joint Task Force (CJTF) 180 is. In a lot of

sense, there are some very automated links, especially if you are
taking look at Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAV) feeds and other
type of live feeds where we see forces on the ground, those are all

automatically being able to be brought back, in some cases then
automatically sent out to aircraft, if that is how we are going to

engage the force or other type of operations to be able to get that
specifically out there.

At the same time, we are also working to make sure that the les-

sons we are learning out of both Iraq and Afghanistan are shared
between each other. The intelligence that we gathered in order that
that was necessary to get Saddam Hussein, there was extensive
drill down by the Secretary of Defense and by the Army as far as
how we were able to do that to make sure that the people in Af-

ghanistan understood that very successful process. And those are
being shared back and forth.

In fact, every Saturday the Chief of Staff of the Army, his desk
ops, General Cody has a Video Teleconferencing (VTC) with both
Afghanistan and Iraq and other parts, other deployed soldiers on
that going through, and this is always one of the subjects, what is

the intelligence that you are getting and how are you getting it so

that those lessons learned can be shared among the different ele-

ments. That is not to say it is perfect, not to say that it is com-
pletely automated all the way up.
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I mean, a lot of it really does depend upon some great work of

young soldiers, sailors, airmen and Marines that have to take that

raw intelligence, fuse it, try to determine, make it a predictive na-

ture rather than just history, in order to be able to drive those op-

erations. But we are gaining more and more success in being able

to do that to a large part because the type of operations that we
are doing, not only in Afghanistan, but have been doing for years

in Bosnia and Kosovo and making sure that those lessons learned

are applied and the technology is also applied to the different thea-

ters.

Mr. Reyes. If you could either, for the record, answer this last

question because I know my time is up. Are you suffering any be-

cause of what is going on in Iraq? Are you getting the resources,

the automation, all the things that are necessary to make sure that

we carry out a good campaign in Afghanistan in lieu of the chal-

lenge we are facing in Iraq?

General Sharp. When the chairman was there two weeks ago,

the very first question he asked General Barno was the exact one
that you just asked, and General Barno says that he has the troops

that he needs in order to be able to accomplish the mission. There
are actually more troops in Afghanistan today, U.S. troops in Af-

ghanistan today than there were when we started the ground cam-
paign in the war in Iraq. And as you know, we have surged some
additional forces in, the 22 Marine Expeditionary Unit (MEU), in

order to be able to deal with what we are doing in the south and
southeast campaign. We are right now doing an overlap between
tenth mountain and 25th Infantry Division (ID) as one transitions

in and the other one transitions out. We are working very hard to

make sure that as I said all of the, not only the lessons learned,

but also the equipment fixes, the additional type of gear that we
are moving into Iraq is also going into Afghanistan as needed. So
fi'om the command to the ground, he has what he needs, sir.

Mr. Reyes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman. The gentleman from

Georgia, Dr. Gingrey.
Dr. Gingrey. Thank you Mr. Chairman. You caught me off guard

a little bit. Down here on the first row, I am not used to being

called on that early, but thank you.

The Chairman. These are the rewards of arriving early.

Dr. Gingrey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. A couple of questions.

You mentioned earlier in response to another members question, in

regard to Pakistan and how we were working with them and sup-

porting them and standing behind some of their operations. And
then I think General Sharp, you mentioned that actually, sharing

some equipment. I think you even mentioned helicopters and other

things. And I can't help but think about the fact that we probably

did a lot of that when the Afghans were fighting Russia over a long

period of time, and I think we probably supplied them with a lot

of the weapons that some of these regional commanders, i.e., war-
lords use now to harm our own troops. And I am wondering about
in the long term, big picture, what potential threat could that be
eventually to our friend and the only one of a few democracies in

that part of the world, India, as they continue to have to be con-
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cerned about Pakistan. It worries me a little bit. And if you can re-

spond to that.

The other question is, someone mentioned earlier about the road,

I think Ambassador Taylor, you talked about the road from Kabul
to Kandahar and how it looked pretty bad at first, and now it is

a lot better. But, you know, to use a euphemism maybe it is, the
whole thing over there is a road too far. And I worry a lot about
this business about poppy and narcotics trade and that sort of

thing. And these people, as I understand it in Afghanistan, that is

pretty much what they live off of. They are not used to being run
by anybody, as good a job as President Karzai is doing. And I want-
ed to ask this as a question, too.

The king, the father of the country, is he and Karzai actually

working out of the same hymnal? Do they agree with one another.
And do these people, do they really, ultimately at the end of the
day, what have we got to offer them other than what they have had
all these many years, the drug trade that being the major source
of income? And, you know, we get rid of the Taliban and their har-
boring of al Qaeda and terror respects and that is good.
But you know I am still concerned at the end of the day, what

are we doing to restore their economy, to give them some other way
of life and means of income, the farmers, other than raising pop-
pies and selling drugs and having to pay kickbacks to the warlords
and their militia and the same old-same old that has been going
on for all these years. So I know that is a broad range of things
that I have thrown at you. But if you can answer some of those
questions, I would appreciate it.

Secretary Rodman. Let me try the first question about Pakistan
and India, if I may. The kinds of equipment we are talking about
are directly related to the vital role we want Pakistan to continue
to play in the border areas. So it is directly related to one of our
overwhelming military priorities, the war against the Taliban and
al Qaeda, and it is directly relevant to those missions.

As far as the bigger picture is concerned, we have a strategy with
respect to both India and Pakistan, which is deepening our rela-

tions with both, including in the defense field. We have an extraor-

dinary new relationship with India, including military cooperation.

And with Pakistan, President Bush last year announced the long-

term aid package, security assistance, economic assistance. And the
hope is it ties us more tightly to each and gives us influence with
each, gives us influence that contributes to their own cooperation
between the two of them.
For many years we had a policy of sanctions, both which turned

out not to give us influence. So the strategy we are pursuing is

working with Pakistan, areas where the cooperation is pretty im-
portant. And, in fact. President Musharraf represents a moderate
course, which even the Indians have a stake in. So we feel we are
managing our relationship with Pakistan in a way that serves a
broader interest.

Ambassador Taylor. If I could address a couple of your ques-
tions as well, one very easily. You asked if the King and President
Karzai are operating from the same hymnal. They are operating
out of the same palace. One has one half and the other one has the
other half, and they work well together.
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On your questions about the road and alternative livelihoods for

farmers, they are related. I asked a person who had done counter-
narcotics work around the world if he could do one thing in Af-
ghanistan, what would that be, and his immediate response was
build roads. And the reason he said that was that the marketing
of opium poppy is very easy if you are a farmer. You raise it and
get these little bags of opium, and someone shows up at your door-
step on your motorcycle, having driven across bad roads or no
roads on a motorcycle, picks the stuff up, gives you the money or

the credit, and then leaves. If, on the other hand, you are a farmer
trying to raise wheat or almonds or apricots, you have to do the
marketing, and part of that marketing is getting your crop or prod-
uct to the places where you can sell it, to the markets. And for that
you need roads.

So the road that we are talking about here is the ring road. That
is kind of the main big highway. As important are the farm to mar-
ket to ring road connections that we are also doing. And it also pro-

vides people jobs. But part of the counternarcotics work is an equal
part two of the law enforcement, eradication work we are doing to

knock down the poppy fields of the warlords and the smugglers,
but undoubtedly we are going to hit some of the small farmers as
well. Alternative livelihoods is an important part of the
counternarcotic work.
General Sharp. Congressman, if I may just add that your ques-

tion as far as the long-term future, why we believe that the PRTs
are so important, that is exactly why they are out there in order
to be able to facilitate the local population in order to be able to

do the types of things that Ambassador Taylor laid out, to be able
to establish good agriculture, to have an area, especially after the
roads are completed, transit between different countries, and to be
able to establish an economy that is up and running. That is why
we continue to push for more Provisional Reconstruction Teams
and why we need to continue to push other coalition countries to

help in that important endeavor.
Dr. GiNGREY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Washington, Mr. Larsen.
Mr. Larsen of Washington. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Couple of comments. Seems that some generations may have

their forgotten war. Korea has the moniker of a forgotten war of
a previous generation and seems, at least perhaps in the minds of

the American people, what is going on in Afghanistan is not on the
forefront, and we need to be sure that we push that to the forefront
because the stakes are at least as high, if not higher, as they are
in Iraq.

And for every Karzai, there is a Siopha Fahim, and for every one
ANA, there are 10 militia members. And for ever one Pakistani
President who is an ally on the war on terrorism, there is a Paki-
stani President who has slapped the wrist of a serial nuclear
proliferator. And for every dollar of disbursed aide, there is a dollar
plus produced in the drug trade in Afghanistan. So it is sort of a
this and that kind of story in Afghanistan.
There is a lot of work left to do, and we need to be sure that we

push the hard work that is left to do out in the minds of the Amer-
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ican people, because you need our support, and you need and the
American people need to know there is a lot of work left to do there
as well.

I want to ask a few questions about some of that work. Perhaps
to General Sharp. We are expecting to accelerate the training of
the ANA to 10,000 by the end of this year. Our goal is 70,000, if

I am not mistaken. I am quickly doing the math. Does that mean
we are going to take seven years to stand up a full national Afghan
Army, and what does that mean to our U.S. Troop presence in Af-
ghanistan?
Perhaps for Ambassador Taylor, we have a note in our notes

about 1.8 million people registered so far. There is about 20 million
people in the country. I am assuming about half are eligible to

vote. So 14 to 15 percent of eligible people are registered to vote.

Can we realistically get the numbers we need registered by Sep-
tember and get them registered in various areas rather than just
in Kabul or Kandahar in order to create a legitimate election with
widespread voting in that country? Can that happen by September?
And perhaps for Mr. Rodman, the Washington Post if you saw

the Post this morning, the front page is all about Iraq. And if you
go to the back, there is a little story about Afghanistan that said
there are 40 Chinese-made rockets confiscated in one of the cities,

perhaps it was Kabul, and it happened yesterday or the day before.

Where are those coming from? How bad is the weapons smuggling
in Afghanistan? How big a problem is that combined with the other
issues we are dealing with?
Those are the three main questions, and perhaps give us some

direction as to the kind of work we need to continue to do to sup-
port your efforts in Afghanistan. And start the first question with
General Sharp.
General Sharp. Let me start off with your overarching premise.

Afghanistan is important. We do have to keep it in front of the
minds of the American people. I will tell you it has not lost any
focus inside the Pentagon. I attend every single day with the
Chairman a briefing he goes through as far as intelligence and op-
erations, and every single day that is briefed to the Chairman and
to the Secretary of Defense. As I said also, there are many, many
different VTCs with General Barno and the other forces over there.

From a military perspective, it is forefront, and we have not lost

any priority as far as that goes.

On the Afghan National Army specifically, as you said, right now
there are about 8,000 soldiers that are out there more or less, and
we are going between the goal between 10- and 12,000 per year.
That plan to get us to 70,000 will take us to 2011. We are continu-
ing to assess other ways to improve or accelerate this process as
it goes through, and then also concentrating very much on to mak-
ing sure not only do we have quantity, but we have quality also.

And I think we have seen that in Iraq how important that is not
to make shortcuts and make sure that they are properly equipped
when they are deployed out there to be able to do that. General
Barno is continually assessing whether or not we can speed this up
in order to be able to get more forces out there on the field.

Mr. Larsen of Washington. U.S. troop presence implications
means
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General Sharp. I think the plan that we have right now for

forces, as you know, we are at a high of about 17,000 right now
partially because of the additional MEU that is in there, and also

because of the transition between 10th Mountain and 25th. We will

be down into the ballpark of 13, 14,000 by the end of this summer.
We will then continuously assess, just like we do in other places

around the world, what is needed. It will be a combination of how
much we are able to kill the Taliban and the al Qaeda, how much
we are able to get both the police, which are critical parts of secu-

rity there, and the Afghan National Army, get those programs to

continue to produce security out in the area, get through the elec-

tions in September, and to be able to continue to move this country
forward. So it is not, as you know, just a direct equation, more Af-

ghan National Army, less U.S. coalition forces, but that is continu-

ously assessed as we go along many, many times throughout the
year.

Ambassador Taylor. Your question on the registration of the
voters, your math is about right. We think there is somewhere be-

tween nine and ten million eligible voters in Afghanistan, and
about 1.9 million now, it has been a little bit forward, have been
registered. That is actually on target for the plan. The plan had
been to go to eight main cities. And you indicated that it is easier

to do it in the cities. And during the winter, the transportation, the
logistics of getting to voters in large cities is doable, is feasible.

Now that the snows have gone and the passes are open. The U.N.
is actually doing the registration and doing a pretty good job. We
would like it to be a little faster, but now that they are able to get

their teams out into the rural areas, on May 1, on Saturday, is the
start of phase two, which would accelerate these teams out into the
rural areas, and they expect to be able to over the next, very in-

tense month of May, but they are willing to extend it into June.
I believe they are on track for eight, nine, as many as ten million

registered voters by the middle of summer.
Secretary Rodman. Weapons smuggling. I don't have statistics,

but this is a country where weapons are plentiful even if new stuff

isn't coming in. The gun control is not going to work very well. Our
strategy is to defeat military challenges and disarm militias and
deal with it strategically. I wouldn't expect to be able to prevent
stuff coming in. And the press report I saw is disturbing, and I

don't have the details.

Mr. Larsen of Washington. You know a little bit more than
me, and that is all I read. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. The gentleman from Minnesota, Mr. Kline.

Mr. Kline. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And thank you very much, gentlemen, for being here. I appre-

ciate your answers.
I want to identify myself with the concerns of my colleagues

about the drug trade in Afghanistan, and I applaud any efforts that
we are taking to alleviate that problem.

Interesting answer. Ambassador Taylor, about the roads. I hadn't
thought of it that way, but it is important that we do what we can
do to get rid of that plague.
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I just have one question, and I am going to address it to General
Sharp. Afghanistan has got this tremendously difficult terrain,
high mountains. It is tough to fly in, tough to fight in, tough to

move in. And we have learned those lessons over some pretty
tough, grinding efforts there. To move around there, we need avia-
tion assets, helicopters. We in the original operation. Enduring
Freedom, we used a lot of attack aircraft to great success. How are
we configured now to deal with those demands, assets that we are
using? Where are they coming from? How long are they there?
And, of course, I have a personal parochial interest. My son is

an Army helicopter pilot, and one of these upcoming months, he
will be heading that way, at least that is the Army rumor.
Where are we basing these assets, and do we have enough, and

what kind of mix are we using? If you could address the overall
aviation support for the operation, I would appreciate it.

General Sharp. Yes, sir. You are exactly right, difficult terrain
and varying terrain depending on what part of the country you are
in. The 25th, of course, and the tenth Mountain were able to bring
a lot of their helicopters with them. Right now we are moving in

the test force Falcon Aviation Battalion that have approximately
2,200 troops that are part of that brigade that in order to be able
to provide both the CH-47 attack helicopters and also the UH-60
helicopters in order to be able to move forces around.
We also, of course, have air forces in the area also between C-

130's that are able to do a lot of good things to be able to move
forces around, because we are able to build, as you have seen in

the paper, some runways out in some pretty desolate areas because
of the great capabilities of C-130's and C-17s that we now have
in our force.

We have also, not directly related, have not been directly moving
forces around, but also been able to take advantage of the tech-
nology of UAVs. Instead of having to move people before, now we
can move aircraft, and not only do we gain intelligence, but we are
able to do exact strike operations because of that.

The other thing that we are working very hard on is to make
sure that we have the forces properly positioned so that we don't
have to do as much moving as we have had to do in the past. So
although we have headquarters at Bagram, we have a lot of the
brigades out in the eastern section, and they are broken down into

different sectors with a little bit different command and control
than they have had in the past to be able to lay that out.

So a combination of all of those, according to General Barno, is

giving him the ability to be able to get out in the different areas
to be able to react as quickly as possible to be able to move
through.

I will say that, again, to keep beating my coalition drum, that
is one of the deficits that NATO and ISAF has right now is heli-

copters in country to be able to provide quick reaction, especially
up the Konduz where the ISAF PRT is, and try to continue to push,
because we are doing some sharing of that responsibility for quick
reaction force in medivac right now. Trying to push coalition part-
ners to be able to help out along those lines would also be helpful.

Mr. Kline. There is a concern that we are stretched too thin as
we provide support everywhere. And I am also concerned because
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of the type of flying is so demanding, we need to make sure we
have a program in place that is allowing our air crews to be able
to get the training that they need. It is hard to find a more de-

manding environment to fly in than those kinds of altitudes.

I see my time has expired. Thank you much, Mr. Chairman. I

yield back.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Texas Mr. Turner.
Mr. Turner of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ambassador Taylor, I am going to start with you, and maybe I

will call on Secretary Rodman and General Sharp, but I have a
great deal of concern about our inability to get our NATO partners
involved. You know, we hear this discussion on Iraq, and we all un-
derstand the factors involved there, but we are in a position in both
Iraq and Afghanistan where we are carrying a larger share of the
load than we have seen in recent times.

I remember distinctly when we were about to engage in Kosovo,
and on my side of the aisle when you propose something and it

ends up in the law, you don't forget it. I remember proposing that
our forces be limited to 15 percent of the total operation in Kosovo,
and that made it into law, and that is the way it worked. Here we
are looking at numbers that are just the opposite. And right after

September 11, NATO took an unprecedented action invoking a pro-

vision of the charter that said that an attack against one is an at-

tack against all. And I think it is at least clear to me that Oper-
ation Enduring Freedom should have been and could have been a
NATO operation. But here we are at this late date, we are still try-

ing to persuade our NATO partners to participate.

So it seems that, you know, we are in a position where we think
all understand winning this war against terrorism is going to take
everybody participating. And clearly, terrorism has proven to be a
threat to a large number of our allies as well. So I am struggling,

you know.
You mentioned the donors conference; $4.5 billion was committed

to Afghanistan for this year, $8.2 billion for three years thereafter.

Who are the two largest donors in that group that have committed?
Ambassador Taylor . Clearly we are the first largest. United

States.

Mr. Turner of Texas. How much was our commitment out of

the $4.5 bilhon?
Ambassador Taylor. About $2.2 billion.

Mr. Turner of Texas. Who is the second?
Ambassador Taylor. The Asian Development Bank for about a

billion.

Mr. Turner of Texas. So we committed $2.2 bilHon; Asian De-
velopment Bank, $3.2 billion. So that leaves about $1.3 billion for

everybody else. What is it going to take to get us where we have
a greater participation from our NATO allies? I mean, we have
17,000 troops there today in Afghanistan. General Sharp says it is

going to be down to 13,000. We have a tremendous job there.
I heard General Sharp say that Iraq hasn't taken our focus and

priority off of Afghanistan. That may be true in terms of the think-
ing at the Pentagon, but the reality is we have 130,000 troops in

Iraq that I suspect had they not been there, they would have been
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in Afghanistan helping the 17,000 that are there. We clearly have
a difficult challenge ahead of us. And what is it going to take to

get greater participation?
Ambassador Taylor. Congressman, I would say that it is going

to take continued U.S. leadership. When we show the international
community that we care about a problem, as we have shown in Af-
ghanistan, both because of our troop deployments, and General
Sharp can, as you say, address that aspect on the kind of burden
sharing question that you are asking but in particular on the eco-

nomic side, on the assistance, we have shown by putting our
money, your money, your taxpayers' money into Afghanistan, we
have shown we care a lot about it. We have shown leadership on
this. It is a big commitment.
The Secretary of State spent two days at this donors conference,

and that drew other ministers of foreign affairs to that conference.
That was the leadership that the United States demonstrated that
attracted other support. If other nations see that we care and that
we are willing to put our money and our people and our troops in

it, then they will come forward. They will come forward in greater
numbers than they would otherwise do, which is the measure. If

we say we have done enough, and we are going to start phasing
down, and you need to do more, then they will say, the problem
must not be as serious as it was; they, the Americans, are not put-
ting the same amount of focus on it and attention and resources,
and therefore we, the rest of the world, shouldn't either. My strong
view is we need to continue to show that leadership in order to get
others to continue to follow and continue to put funds, troops and
resources in.

Mr. Turner of Texas. I certainly agree with you we have to con-
tinue showing leadership. I am not sure that the sole definition of

that leadership is our continued commitment of troops and dollars,

because I think that is pretty self evident to the world. I think
there must be something else that we need to be doing. I am going
to ask a question
General Sharp. If I can give you one specific as to what we are

tr3ring to do. We, on the military side, are trying to work very hard,
as you said, to get coalition partners to come in both in Iraq and
Afghanistan. We just recently completed with the Polish and War-
saw coalition conference for their sector within Iraq where we
brought in all the countries that are thinking about contributing.
This week there is another one we are participating in in the
United Kingdom. Next week, I am hosting a conference here of my
counterparts that we are going to have approximately 60 countries
that are going to come and we are going to look at both Afghani-
stan and Iraq. A two-day conference here at the National Defense
University, which is going to lay out for them what we are doing
on the ground now, what we kind of see as the future as far as the
layout, and what we need for coalition partners for their capabili-

ties to be able to do that.

Those are concrete things the State Department, Ambassador
Taylor and his folks hold on a weekly basis for Iraq, bring in all

the ambassadors and the defense attaches, brief them on what is

going on and what the needs are there. And they do it twice a
month for Afghanistan along the same lines.
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You are right. We need to continue to push coahtion in order to
be able to get them to take part of this. The exact numbers are
about 17,000 U.S. and 8,000 coahtion. So you are about right, two-
thirds or one-third, U.S. versus coahtion. I think we need to re-

member, though, that there are other lead countries in Afghanistan
doing things out there. It leaves the lead of the judicial reform,
Japan, DDR, United Kingdom (U.K.), counternarcotics; Germany
with the U.S., the police, different sectors. And then there are
other interests that are also in Afghanistan.

I am not trying to minimize what you are saying, but I do think
coalition partners in some sense are stepping up, but we all need
to continue to push the global war on terrorism. The President has
said you can't opt out of this if you are a country, and everybody
has to participate.

Mr. Turner of Texas. Thank you. General.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from South Carolina Mr. Wilson.
Mr. Wilson of South Carolina. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and

Secretary Rodman, and General Sharp and Ambassador Taylor.
Thank you very much for your service to out country, and I appre-
ciate being brought up to date on the activities in Afghanistan.
We from South Carolina are very proud that General David

Barno, his last command was Fort Jackson. He is well thought of
as a West Point graduate in our community. And I just knew he
was the right person to serve in Afghanistan, and we are very
proud of his service and his troops.

Additionally, I have had the extraordinary opportunity to visit

the coalition bases in Uzbekistan and in Kyrgyzstan. It is a dream
come true to me to visit former Soviet air basis which are now coa-
lition air bases with C-130's and MIG 29s. It just is really a dream
come true to see the progress that has been made in Central Asia,
and I want to thank you for all that you have done.

I have another appreciation, too. You were talking about various
partners. I am very grateful to serve as the cochair of the Bulgaria
Caucus, and I am very proud indeed that the new member of
NATO, Bulgaria, has a presence in Afghanistan as they do in Iraq.

This is a wonderful step forward to a country that is just 15 years
from Communist totalitarianism itself.

I serve as cochair of the India Caucus, and a concern that I need
to address, and I need input from all three of you, is how do I reas-
sure our new Indian allies, because we do have a strategic partner-
ship the President announced in January, that in working with
Pakistan now as a non-NATO ally, that we, indeed, are serious
that when we talk about protection of the borders, we are talking
about the borders with Afghanistan; also to stop cross-terrorist ac-

tivities against India and to include possibly Kashmir. And so, in
meeting with my members of the Parliament in India, how can I

assure them we are working for a balanced policy to indeed work
for a mutually beneficial stable Pakistan and stable India?

Secretary Rodman. We don't see it as a zero-sum game. We do
have improving relations with both India and Pakistan, including
in the defense field, and each one is a little bit nervous about what
we are doing with the other, but they can judge us by what we are
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doing with that influence that we are gaining. I think the payoff
I mean, it is not the result of our policy, but you see them right
now in an extraordinary period. And maybe it is not a coincidence.
And we obviously encourage that. We have gained influence with
both because our relations with each have been improving. We do
our best to make sure that we are not encouraging in any way, in-

cluding by military relations, a threat that each would pose to the
other. We manage it as we see it.

And as I said before, we think President Musharraf represents
a moderate course in Pakistan that the Indians have a stake in.

If he succeeds, he is pushing back the radical forces in the country.
He has made commitments, which he certainly must comply with,
to put a stop to the terrorist activity in Kashmir. That is part of
his commitment to India and to us, and we want to hold him to

that. So we are hoping it is not a zero-sum game and we can man-
age our relations with both to a constructive end.
Ambassador Taylor. Congressman, I would agree. I think that

is exactly the policy that we are pursuing and should pursue. It is

good relations with both. One does not preclude the other.

General Sharp. I think the only thing I could add, speaking of

the relationship, we on the joint staff have joint staff with our
equivalents in both Pakistan and India. And the Chairman dia-

logues quite often with his counterparts to make sure that that bal-

ance is there. And when it comes to deciding what goes as far as
formal military sales or other equipment, that is all taken into ac-

count to make sure that those relationships are there.

Mr. Wilson of South Carolina. I appreciate every effort be-
cause I am very appreciative that India is the world's largest de-

mocracy, and America is the old democracy. Just in the last year,
the joint military exercises in the United States and India, our air,

land and sea, has seen an extraordinary advance. And I hope it can
be an advance as you have indicated with India and Pakistan and
reassuring to both. And as both of them economically develop at a
startling rate, this should be encouraging. And I just want to thank
you for what you have done and wish you well in reassuring both
of these now allies of the United States. Thank you.

Yield the balance of my time.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Arkansas Dr. Snyder.
Dr. Snyder. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing.
Ambassador Taylor, I will address my questions to you. In terms

of the Afghan Army, what is the desertion rate, and how is that
going, the retention of the Afghan Army, and what do we pay?
What are the members of the Afghan Army being paid? How does
that compare to money they might get paid if they were to work
for one of the regional commanders?
Ambassador Taylor. I will be happy to give you my opinion, and

General Sharp will give you the details on that. But addressing
your last point, most of these local commanders don't pay very well,

if they pay at all. So the pay that General Sharp describes and his

people on the ground provide to the Afghan National Army soldiers

is regular. It is not extravagant. I think it is $70 a month. It is

about that. And when they enter the training center in Kabul, they
get one level. It is $50. And when they graduate from that, they
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get about $70 a month. That is probably a httle above average the
normal. It is a very poor country, so a lot of people are living on
$30 a month, a dollar a day. So this is okay, but not extravagant
pay.

Dr. Snyder. The desertion rate.

General Sharp. The other thing on the pay, because it is related
to the desertion rate, when we had a high desertion rate of nine
or ten percent back in August of last year, one of the things that
we link that toward was the ability for the soldiers to get their pay
back to their home city. And we worked very hard to be able to

have that mechanism now in place so soldiers can go back and pro-
vide for their family, because they have often been moved to get
the training and all of that.

Specifically on the attrition, nine percent in August of 2003. In
the time period between January and April of this year, we are
down to two to three percent attrition rate. Substantial improve-
ment. And it is both because of pay, and it is because of the condi-
tions that we have been able to put them in as far as better bar-
racks and training to be able to do that. And I think also it is par-
tially because the people in Afghanistan are starting to really ac-

cept the Afghan National Army now, and they are being held in
pretty high esteem. We continue to get reports from around the
country that they are professional and well-liked and accepted by
the people of Afghanistan itself So that in and of itself, I think,
is helping the attrition side.

Dr. Snyder. Going back to the question of funding. I think every-
body in the Congress realizes how absolutely it is important for you
to succeed. If you, as the man on the ground, had more funding
available; there is talk about a supplemental for our activities in
Iraq, if you had more money available either for development needs
or security needs, could you use the money in a productive way
that would hasten the day when we declare our mission there ac-

complished?
Ambassador Taylor. Yes, sir. The demands there are enormous.

As several people have indicated, when they visit, they are struck
with the lack of infrastructure, with the destruction of the primi-
tive infrastructure that was already there. I mentioned the roads.

Dr. Snyder. I understand, but I don't want to interrupt you. I

want to be sure; are you saying that if you were to get additional
supplemental money within this calendar year, that you would be
able to put that money to good use in a timely way that would has-
ten our time when we could declare our mission as accomplished
there?
Ambassador Taylor. The more resources and the more recon-

struction we can do over the next five years will reduce the overall
amount of time it will take to develop the country.

Dr. Snyder. I wanted to ask, Mr. Ambassador, in terms of your
staff, how are you doing with; I mean, obviously, this would be con-
sidered a hardship post; How are you doing with your recruitment,
with your ability to have the people on the ground that have the
kinds of language skills and skills that you need, and with your se-

curity?

Ambassador Taylor. Let me answer that, but also clarify, our bi-

lateral ambassador in Kabul is Ambassador Khalilzad. He is there
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now. I am back here. I was on the ground for about 9 months co-

ordinating the assistance that goes in there.
But let me answer your question about attracting people to Af-

ghanistan. It is difficult. It is difficult to get the people willing to
go for a year. It is dangerous. You are living on the compound. The
U.S. Government employees don't live on the economy. They all

live inside the walls of the embassy. We live in shipping containers.
I had a half of a shipping container for nine months. Several other
people had similar shipping containers. The ambassador, the bilat-

eral ambassador, Ambassador Khalilzad, he is living in a shipping
container. It is actually a triple shipping container. He is in a luxu-
rious one.

These are difficult conditions. It is difficult to attract people
there. We have very dedicated people serving.
You mentioned the language is very important in order to do the

job. And to be able to speak to the people, you have to have one
of two of the languages spoken there, Dari and Pashto. It is dif-

ficult. We have a lot of room for people to fill in there, so we are
looking for additional folks to come.

Dr. Snyder. Mr. Chairman, I don't see any lights. I don't know
if I am green, red or yellow right now.
One more question if I might. Mr. Ambassador, if I were an

American business person that saw potential opportunities to make
money down the line in Afghanistan, and I were to call and say
how safe is it for me to drive up and down the streets and go out
in the rural areas, me and one of my partners, just to look for ven-
ture opportunities, is that a safe thing for them to do? What would
you recommend for an American business person that wants to go
there and look for possibilities of investment in the future of the
Afghan people?
Ambassador Taylor. We have to be very honest with people

going there. There are dangers there. Our embassy puts out regu-
larly warnings about the threats that they might face. When U.S.
Government officials travel outside the city, we go with armed
guards. Almost always, we are in armored vehicles of some kind.
So in most of the country, security is pretty good. In the south

and southeast where we have the threats that General Sharp and
Secretary Rodman have been talking about, there are dangers.
This road that we talked about going from Kabul to Kandahar was
built in the most difficult part of the country, in the south and
southeast, and we had people captured, kidnapped, held. We had
guards that we hired also killed.

This remains a relatively dangerous part of the world, and so we
have to be careful about encouraging businessmen to come. They
need to come with their eyes open. That having been said, $40 mil-
lion investment from Hyatt just went in and ground was just bro-
ken for a large five star hotel right across from the American Em-
bassy. We will still be in the shipping containers, but there will be
a five star hotel for people to come. But I think people have to go
there with their eyes open on the security situation.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Connecticut Mr. Simmons.
Mr. Simmons. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. A couple of questions

for the panel.
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General, you made the statement on page 14 that the Afghan
people are enduring the 21st century with a tremendous sense of

optimism and determination, and I think the testimony today goes

to that point. It looks like our policies in that country have been
very successful. Perhaps that is why the coverage is on the back
pages of the Washington Post, not the front pages. As somebody
who has spent over 25 years in and out of Washington, D.C., I al-

ways think it is best to be on the back pages and not the front

pages.
How do you account for that optimism and determination? What

is it that is different? Is it because the Afghan people in a previous

time allowed women to be professionals although they were poor in

the 1960's and 1970's when my aunt and uncle were over there

with USAID, but nonetheless they were relatively free. They have
some recollection of a prior life, or is it something altogether new?
And how can we bottle it and ship it around?

Secretary Rodman. Let me try my hand at that. This is a coun-

try that has come out of a 25 year nightmare, and the last couple

of years have seen something brand new, a political process that

is moving them in the direction of a normal government, huge
amount of international support. I mean, these are intangibles, and
I am not an Afghan, and maybe some people are telling us what
we want to hear, but they have come out of a nightmare, and there

is something positive going.

And I look at the political process as an indicator. The extreme
is to try to derail that political process, but they are failing to de-

rail. They are failing to stop the road building that Ambassador
Taylor talked about.

So there is something happening, and I suspect Afghans can see

something new happening. And sure, there are bad guys trjdng to

block it and obstruct it, but there is momentum including con-

structing new institutions, political institutions, economic institu-

tions and an army. If I were an Afghan, I would see something
very positive happening.
Mr. Simmons. I would then say, Mr. Chairman, it seems to me

that the commitment that we are making and the leadership that

we are showing is paying off, and I think that is very gratifying.

I have a second question, and it can go to any of the panel. I am
a Vietnam veteran, and one of the things that was said about the

war; I actually served there for over 3 years; one of the things that

was said about the war; and our involvement in Vietnam was we
did not spend 12 years in Vietnam; we spent one year in Vietnam
12 times. And the idea was that Americans, both military and civil-

ian, they would go over there, do their tour, and come back and go
on to other things. And there were no feedback groups or opportu-

nities to learn from those who had been there for that year, so

there was no accumulation of knowledge in any substantial way.
I recently had the opportunity to meet some folks and faculty

from the Army War College, Carlisle Barracks, and I asked them
what effort is the Army War College making to capture the experi-

ences of our returning military and civilian personnel? And the an-
swer was there was nothing really of an organized fashion going
on.
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We are now having large numbers of fairly experienced folks ro-

tating back from Afghanistan and from Iraq. What effort is being
made to capture those experiences? What feedback loops are there
in place so that we can accumulate our knowledge and our under-
standing of what works and what is successful and discard what
doesn't work and what is not successful?
General Sharp. I can start with that. To begin with, as far as

the lessons learned from when you rotate from one unit to another,
we have learned over time that that takes time in order to be able
to do that. From experiences we gained in Haiti, Bosnia and
Kosovo, there is a very set and deliberate transition plan of all sol-

diers that have been there for a while, and these are coming in at
a unit level, company or battalion level, and it takes two or three
weeks of overlap to be able to do that. And we call that left seat,

right seat ride, where the new folks will come in and they will

watch for a period of 5 days to a week the old hands to be able
to do the job. They will then, if you will, switch seats and do the
job themselves with the old folks critiquing them.
We are also, prior to a unit deploying, doing mission readiness

exercises, many of them being done in Louisiana at our Joint Read-
iness Training Center, where we bring in experts who have been
in the country, and in some cases we bring in forces and notables
from that country in order to go through about a two week training
cycle of all the people that are about to deploy. Before I went to

Bosnia, for example, we were actually able to bring in some of the
leadership from the Bosnian forces, from the U.N. Forces that were
there, and to be able to find out exactly what is going on on the
ground.

I think the other thing that has really helped since the Vietnam
time is technology itself and our ability to be able to get out to the
new troops coming in well before they get there as units instead
of individuals, which has also helped to be able to get out the intel-

ligence as to what is really going on on the ground. So the training
they do during their workup is much more related and very focused
on what they are going to face when they first get in country over
there.

General Cote holds his weekly secure video teleconference, which
is designed in large part to make sure those lessons learned be-
tween theaters are also able to be captured. And then finally, there
is a lot of lessons learned from Army lessons learned that are pull-

ing all these back together that both the combatant commanders.
General Abizaid in this case, are able to work up to his integrated
priority list of materials that he needs in order to be able to work
in that process.

So we work very hard. I am little bit surprised at the answer you
got from the Army War College, because we work very hard in the
military to be able to get those lessons learned not only collected,

but properly disseminated to the troops for them to be able to use
them.
Mr. Simmons. I thank you for that answer. You may want to in-

clude them in the loop.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Very informative and en-
couraging hearing.
The Chairman. I thank the gentleman.
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The gentleman from Indiana Mr. Hill.

Mr. Hill. Thank you, Mr. Chairman."
General Sharp, you mentioned the American troops that are

there now is 17,000, and at some point we want to reduce them to

13,000. This past Sunday I was at a send off picnic for about 650
troops that were going to be sent off to Afghanistan. Are they in
rotation? And why are they being sent there; do you know?
General Sharp. We are in the middle of a rotation now with the

main units, 10th Mountain is deploying out. They have about 40
percent of their troops have already left, and 25th ID with the com-
bat service and combat service support are moving in. I do not have
the specifics about where the troops you are referring to, but they
are going in, I am sure, as part of Operation Enduring Freedom
that will be under the command of General Barno and the 25th ID.
Mr. Hill. I want to go back to Dr. Gingrey's question on the nar-

cotics. Do you believe there is more of a narcotic problem in Af-
ghanistan today than it was when we first invaded?
Ambassador Taylor. The numbers would say yes, sir. At the mo-

ment, as we speak today, the Taliban still has the record for the
largest number of acres under cultivation for opium poppy. How-
ever, this year they might lose that record. People will remember
that the Taliban did crack down on opium cultivation in ways that
democracies don't do, but they did crack down, and they shot peo-
ple who violated the poppy ban. Some people think it was a cynical
effort drive up the price of their stockpiles. But they did succeed
with very harsh measures which they are famous for in driving the
cultivation down, and it has come up since then.
Mr. Hill. What is causing that?
Ambassador Taylor. I think probably two things. One is the in-

stitutions for law enforcement, not the harsh kind of enforcement
that we are talking about under the Taliban, but the law enforce-
ment by police, by courts, by criminal justice, are not there. We are
in the process. We, the international community, we together with
the Afghan Government are putting those institutions into place,

but as we have indicated, we are now training police. We are now
working on the court system, on the justice system. That is coming.
President Karzai has passed both decrees and has made speeches
to his people that this is against both his policy and against their

religion. But when there is not an alternative, or when they see
this enormous disparity between the number of dollars of Afghanis,
the number of their currency that they can get by growing poppy
compared to what they can get for growing wheat, and they are
poor, this is the second poorest country in the world, they are driv-

en in that way.
Mr. Hill. Let me ask another question. We have been told that

a lot of this narcotics problem and the profiteering in it is going
to fund the terrorists around the world. And it seems to me that
there should be a military solution to fighting this narcotics prob-
lem that we are having in Afghanistan if they are funding the ter-

rorists. Is the military involved in trying to stop a lot of the narcot-
ics trade?
General Sharp. I can talk to the military. Yes, we are involved.

We have, and General Barno and General Abizaid have, given or-
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ders to the troops that as you come across caches of drugs, that you
will destroy them and report them to authorities.

Mr. Hill. You said something interesting to me though, General.
You said as they come across. It seems to me that there is not a
strategy or mission of any kind to destroy the narcotics trade in Af-
ghanistan by the military.

General Sharp. The U.S. military, the coalition responsibilities

are to do just as I said as they come across. We are not into going
out and hunting down to find drugs. There are other programs that
Ambassador Taylor can talk about in a minute that are in the proc-

ess of doing that and linking it to the other parts of the society,

because just destro5ring them is not, as you know, the total solu-

tion.

Having said that, we are able to and have destroyed several drug
labs, several large caches and amounts of opium and other drugs
over the last several months. And so that is what we are doing
from a military perspective and from the other perspective.

Ambassador Taylor. From the other perspective, it is a
multipronged effort. One is right now as we speak, there is an ef-

fort to knock down poppy fields. Governors of provinces are respon-
sible in the first phase of this. They have been working on this for

a month. We are now standing up, as of Saturday, we will have an
eradication force in place out in fields in three provinces, the worst
three provinces, again destrojdng fields. That is number one.

The second, as several people have indicated. General Sharp in-

dicated, the United Kingdom, the British, are leading the effort to

support the Government of Afghanistan in this counternarcotics
work, and they have set up an interdiction force, well-trained Af-

ghans whose job it is to identify both the traffic routes, the labs

and the movements across the borders and within Afghanistan to

the borders. And they have had also success, just as General Sharp
just indicated.

And the last piece of it is the work on alternative livelihoods, to

get them out, to get the farmers out of growing poppy into growing
legitimate crops, but that needs to happen in response to it at the
same time the law is enforced. Right now the law isn't in force.

There is almost no risk to a farmer for growing poppy, because he
is not going to be hauled into court. Those institutions aren't there.

So we need to have both. We need to have both the alternative live-

lihoods and the law enforcement. The law enforcement is coming,
and there is support from these paramilitary forces that I just de-

scribed.

Mr. Hill. Mr. Chairman, my red light is on.

If, in fact, it is true that this narcotics market is funding the ter-

rorists, and the narcotics problem is worse today than it was when
we invaded, it seems to me that we need to be doing a better job
of somehow coming up with some kind of direct strategy to elimi-

nate this narcotics trade in Afghanistan.
Mr. Saxton [presiding]. We are going to go to Mr. Ryan next.

Let me follow up on this question because I think it is very im-
portant. Apparently the effort, as you mentioned Ambassador Tay-
lor, is being led by the UK. Not long ago some of us were in the
UK, and we were talking to our counterparts in the House of Com-
mons on the Defense Committee as well as some intelligence types,
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and they suggested that perhaps the U.S. could play a bigger role

in this part of the Afghan mission. Could you respond to that and
tell us what we are doing and what you think about their sugges-

tion?

Ambassador Taylor. Yes, sir. This year we are putting about

$123 million into direct counternarcotics work; several $100 million

in addition to that for the work on alternative livelihoods, on agri-

cultural development. On direct counternarcotics work, both the

eradication force that I mentioned as well as working on intel-

ligence, working on border patrols, working on communications be-

tween these various forces that I described both on UK and ours,

that is a significant effort that we have moved up just this year.

Mr. Saxton. So maybe we are following what they have sug-

gested. We are playing a larger role than perhaps we were six

months or a year ago?
Secretary Rodman. The 2004 supplemental gave the Department

of Defense some of the things that Ambassador Taylor mentioned,
communications, strengthening border patrol, specialized training

for some of the Afghans. So we have a small part of this as well,

which is a new element.
Mr. Saxton. Ambassador, if you will get that information to me,

I would love to pass it on to the folks with whom I had this con-

versation.

Mr. Ryan.
Mr. Ryan. Mr. Hill, I think, was very articulate, and I think we

do need to be a little more proactive. I think it is silly to have our
military there and say, well, if you run across it, I think we need
to be proactive in this. And one of the things I read, and I don't

know if it is true or not, that there is a German military post in

Konduz, and that that garrison has orders not to interfere with any
kind of drug trafficking. Is that true?

General Sharp. There is a German provincial reconstruction

team in Konduz, and that team is mainly responsible for in that

area working on all the reconstruction projects and security. I find

it hard to believe that they have specific orders not to get involved

in drug trade.

Mr. Ryan. Could you check that and get back to us?

General Sharp. I will do that.

[The information referred to can be found in the Appendix begin-

ning on page 81.]

Mr. Ryan. The UK is overseeing this whole program, I guess,

and the Germans are doing some training, and the Italians are or-

ganizing the judicial system, Mr. Ambassador, as you said. If that

is the number one impediment, that we don't have the proper judi-

cial system, the proper system in place, wouldn't that be something
that maybe the Americans would want to take over and set up be-

cause we are confident in our own competency to do that?

Ambassador Taylor. We are helping the Italians. This lead na-

tion approach, this kind of burden-sharing question that we talked

about this morning, is an efficient use of resources in country, but

it doesn't mean that other nations don't work on those areas. We
have indicated how even though the UK is on the lead in counter-

narcotics, we are putting $73 million from the Pentagon and an-

other $50 million from the State Department.
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Mr. Ryan. I understand that, but if it is not getting done, if this

is the major impediment, why are we saying we want the Itahans
to do it? Why don't we say we want to do it? We will take this over
and maybe give them something else that they are better at. We
have the best court system in the world. Why don't we set it up?
Ambassador Taylor. It is not a matter of comparing the quali-

ties of the court systems in any country. It is a matter of focusing
our resources. It is an international effort, as we have indicated.
But you are right. We could move into any or all of these other
areas, and judicial reform is an important one. It is also a long
term one and going to take some time to develop that institution

wherever we go. But we could spread ourselves across all of these
areas. We are doing some things.

I would encourage and support our continuing to focus our lim-
ited resources. They are large, but nonetheless they are limited on
areas right now. We need to help, encourage and push the Italians,

and are doing so. But I believe it is a good system to have them
in the lead and us encouraging them.
General Sharp. One area that we have expanded is in the police

training. Germany has the lead with their programs and moving
forward. But most recently through a State Department initiative,

because of seeing the need to get more police out on the ground
more quickly, we stood up seven regional training centers that
have greatly increased the capacity to be able to get police out at
that part of the security requirement.
Mr. Ryan. One of the things I read as far as focusing more on

the counternarcotics programs is that some of that focus would
take away from some of the primary U.S. mission, and, one, is that
true; and if it is, isn't the primary U.S. mission to try to defund
these terrorists?

And I will ask one more question. Also if we would focus on these
labs in Afghanistan that there is a fear that we would drive the
labs into Pakistan in which they would continue production there.

If that is true, doesn't that signal to us that maybe we don't have
enough troops there if this kind of business would easily transfer
over into Pakistan?

Secretary Rodman. I had not heard the second point. I had not
heard that argument being made. The real issue, the other ques-
tion is what we were discussing just a moment ago. Our military
mission is as General Sharp described it. We have not up to now
given our military the mission of proactively chasing down the drug
trade. Their primary mission has been counterterrorism.

I think we have expanded, and guidance is being given, as Gen-
eral Sharp discussed, to broaden that a little bit. It is a fact that
we have not yet given our military the mission to do what you are
discussing.

Mr. Ryan. Why? I am new to this committee. I am new to this
kind of analysis here. But it seems to me if terrorists are getting
the majority of their money, $25 billion a year, it is a third of their
Gross Domestic Product (GDP) from narcotics, it would seem to me
that that would be the first block you would want to remove. I

know we are doing that in this country for different fronts, non-
profit fronts, to try to defund the terrorists; and it seems like we
are just ignoring this. Like Mr. Hill said, we need to be proactive
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on this, and maybe it should be part of our mission. I guess the
question is, why isn't it?

Secretary Rodman. Well, a lot of other means that we resorted
to in the first instance, including police, you know, training Af-
ghans, doing the other alternative development. I mean, it is a
combination of things that we are doing. I mean, any kind of coun-
ternarcotics strategy has to include a multitude of approaches; and
we have been trying, doing all these other things.

I said the British were given the lead, and over the recent period
we have stepped up to supplement what they are doing in the ways
we have described.
Mr. Ryan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
General, if you could get us that information.
General Sharp. Yes, sir.

Mr. Ryan. Thank you.
[The information referred to can be found in the Appendix begin-

ning on page 81.]

Mr. Saxton. I appreciate Mr. Hill's question, and when Ambas-
sador Taylor and the General get us that information, let's get to-

gether and look at it and see if in fact we are moving in the direc-

tion that you suggest. It sounds like we may be. Would you agree
with that. Ambassador?
Ambassador Taylor. Yes, sir. We are devoting more resources to

the counternarcotics. We are devoting a lot of resources on the law
enforcement side, on police, as was indicated; and there is support
going into the Italian-led effort on judicial reform. But we have
maintained those other nations in leading coordinating roles.

Mr. Saxton. Thanks.
Mr. Ryan. You know, 80 to 90 percent of the heroin in Europe

is coming from Afghanistan right now, so this something I think
we should also talk to our allies about.
Mr. Saxton. Mr. Taylor.
Mr. Taylor of Mississippl Thank you, gentlemen, for sticking

around so long, and thank you for your service to your country.
I was looking at the briefing paper where it says that the Af-

ghans have produced 4,000 metric tons of opium this year. I re-

cently had a conversation with a very high-ranking Marine officer

who says on his most recent trip to Afghanistan that he flew for

substantial periods of time over poppy fields.

I have noticed something and I would like a clarification from
you gentlemen who have studied this situation. I thought I had
read that toward of end of their rule the Taliban had cut down on
opium production and that they had actually tried to make some
substantial efforts to limit it. And then surmising, and this is

where I need your help, the actions in a fairly lawless place, where
you do have old-time warlords, whatever you choose to call them,
and often the rule of a gun, that quite possibly some of these war-
lords sided with us to get rid of the Taliban so they could go back
in the drug business. We do know that one of the less fortunate
outcomes of the removal of the Taliban has been skyrocketing
opium production.
So with that premise, which I will certainly give you every oppor-

tunity to refute, since I don't claim to be an expert, just someone
guessing, I would ask, what is your opinion, what would be the re-
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action of these warlords if we made a serious effort to curtail drug
production? Would they turn on us the way they turned on, I pre-

sume, the Taliban?
Ambassador Taylor. Congressman Taylor, one of the concerns

that we have is the reaction of people to the eradication program
that I said has begun, led by the governors that will begin on Sat-
urday, on May 1st. We have asked the government of Afghanistan,
we have asked the minister of interior, who is leading that effort,

for his evaluation of the response, not only the response of those
people who own those lands, those fields, but also, more broadly,

the Afghan people. What would be their response?
He said, as long as we are going after, with our eradication pro-

grams we are going after those big growers, if you will, and a lot

of these are the warlords, are warlords, then the people will sup-
port it.

This will not be a political problem for President Karzai. We are
in a political campaign right now, campaign time in Afghanistan.
So his concern is that we do focus—as you indicate, we do focus our
eradication efforts on warlords, on drug traffickers who lease land,

on corrupt government officials, of which they are some who are
also in the business. And if we are able to focus on the senior offi-

cials and local commanders, then we will both have an effect on
those fields, because that is where it is, but also we have support
among the people. So there will not be a general instability caused
by this eradication program.

Mr. Taylor of Mississippl Well, and I heard every word you
said. Ambassador, then why haven't we as a nation that spends bil-

lions of dollars in Latin America fighting drugs, then why haven't
we have been doing that in Afghanistan? In the next couple of

weeks and next week, as a matter of fact, there will be votes in this

house as to whether or not to send more American troops to Colom-
bia. And the next thrust is drugs. So if we are going to be asked
to send, in addition to the billions we have already sent to Colom-
bia, to send young more Americans quite possibly to be put in

harm's way in Colombia to fight drugs, then why have we taken
such a look-the-other-way attitude in Afghanistan?
Ambassador Taylor. Congressman, I don't think it is accurate to

say
Mr. Taylor of Mississippl The world's a big place, but the

drugs end up in the veins of the same human beings.

Ambassador Taylor. It is a terrible threat. It is a terrible threat
to the user countries, if you will. But it is also a terrible threat to

everything we are trying to do in Afghanistan that we have been
talking about all morning. It could undermine, if not successfully

fought and not pushed down, it could undermine the economic
work that we are doing, the progress on the constitution, on the
elections.

So I don't think it is accurate to say we are looking the other
way. We recognize this is a big problem. The British recognize it

as a big problem. We are working with them and other nations as
well, because, as you say, most of that, most of the opium goes to

Europe and to the UK. We are focused on it in a very big way.
Mr. Taylor of Mississippi. Mr. Ambassador, I have had, and he

may deny it, a very heated conversation with the Speaker of the
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House about this when he said the exact same thing, those drugs
go to Europe. I am sure our NATO partners would love to hear that

those drugs are okay because they go to Europe. Please don't make
that mistake in front of me. If we give a flip about our NATO part-

ners, then we don't want their kids poisoned anymore than we
want our kids poisoned.
Ambassador Taylor. Congressman Taylor, I think I said and

what I meant to say was that all using nations face this threat;

and that is using nations in Europe and other parts of the world,

too.

I agree with you. This is a world problem, this is a global prob-

lem, and these drugs are threatening all user nations wherever
they are. And they are threatening Afghanistan. There is not much
use in Afghanistan. There is not much opium use in Afghanistan
yet. There could be, but so far there is not. But it undermines the

work that we are doing in other ways, and that is why we are fo-

cused on it very, very clearly.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you, Mr. Taylor.

Mr. Taylor of Mississippl Mr. Chairman, will you, one more
minute.
Mr. Saxton. Sure.
Mr. Taylor of Mississippl General Sharp, one of the things

that seem to make the Bosnia mission a bit more bearable was to-

ward the end the predictability for the troops that were going. They
were given a substantial amount of time to get their household
matters in place and also the predictability of when they were get-

ting back. Obviously, you can't have absolute assurance but at

least, should things go okay, predictability of when they would get

back to their families. What units have been notified as far as

being the next units to go to Afghanistan?
General Sharp. Right now, the Secretary of Defense is working

very hard to determine the next rotation, which will go into place

about a year from now, next spring. We have worked that in co-

ordination also with the forces going into Iraq. Because what is

very important, obviously, is we want to make sure that forces

don't go from one theater to another theater.

We have worked that very hard on the National Guard and Re-
serve side also because, as I said, there is about 2,500 National
Guard and Reserve troops that are there right now.
To answer your question specifically, what we are going to do,

what we continue to do for the rotations is to try to look two rota-

tions out as far as basically two years out to be able to give them
enough notice to be able to do that.

Mr. Taylor of Mississippi. Can you tell me what units have
been notified?

General Sharp. Sir, I do not have that with me right now, but
I will get that back to you.
Mr. Taylor of Mississippi. Do you anticipate a level amount of

effort? Do you anticipate having approximately 17,000 Americans
there for the foreseeable future?

General Sharp. No, sir, I do not. And as I said

Mr. Taylor of Mississippi. What do you anticipate?

General Sharp. What we anticipate is, when we get through the

surge that we are in right now and get through the rotation where
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we have overlap between the 10th Mountain and 25th Infantry Di-
vision, that by the late summer, early fall time period we will be
down into the 13 to 14,000 steady state, which is what we were at

before the surge started; and that is what is being planned for fu-

ture rotations.

Mr. Taylor of Mississippi. Last question, and I do appreciate
you sticking around, on equipment. I noticed with interest the huge
swapping out of equipment that took place in late winter, early
spring in Iraq. As things wore out, we brought them home to be
refurbished. What has been the policy in Afghanistan regarding
equipment, the Humvees, the tanks, the helicopters, things that
you are obviously putting a lot of hours on?
General Sharp. Sir, we are continuing to focus on the exact

maintenance requirements there. We are working very hard to get
the up armored Humvees that are required both in Iraq but in Af-

ghanistan, also, so that they could have that later technology with
a goal—I believe General Schoomaker briefed this committee last

night—of about August to be able to get all the requirements for

those up armored Humvees into theater.

The maintenance is obviously very difficult in that terrain and
to a large degree thanks to the efforts of Reserve and National
Guard folks who work a lot of our combat service support require-
ments that are in theater they are able to keep that up and oper-
ational.

Mr. Taylor of Mississippi. So it is done in theater.

General Sharp. I am sorry, sir. Say it again.

Mr. Taylor of Mississippi. You are planning on keeping the
equipment that is there in theater and just trying to maintain it

in theater rather than swapping it out.

General Sharp. Sir, we do a little bit of both. It depends on what
type. We keep a lot of the Humvees there, especially when we get
the up armored Humvees. We keep them there and are able to

maintain them there.

When you get into some of the command control vehicles, some
of the helicopters, because of both maintenance and then famili-

arity of what you need with your own system especially with the
command and control systems, those usually rotate in and out with
the units that come in and out.

Mr. Taylor of Mississippi. Okay. Thank you again.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
Mr. Cooper.
Mr. Cooper. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, gentlemen, for your service to the country.
I would like to try to understand the hearts and minds of Afghan

people. What keeps their young people in particular from using
these drugs, if they are widely available and free?

Ambassador Taylor. They are not free.

Mr. Cooper. If you grow it on your own farm, it is not free?

Ambassador Taylor. What you are doing is you are growing a
commodity that is of value, so there is a cost to not handing it to

the guy that shows up on the motorcycle to take it to market.
But what keeps them from doing it? One is that is very clearly

against their religion. Islam forbids the use of alcohol as well as
narcotics. And that is there.
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Now, I am told Islam forbids the growing of narcotics, and that

is obviously violated. I asked a group of elders, village elders, in

part of the southeast that I was traveling through this question,

you know. Actually, it was more than elders. It was religious lead-

ers.

I asked them exactly the question you did. Why are you growing
it if it is against Islam? And their response was one of them said,

"Well, I will tell you. Eating pork is also against our religion. But
we will do it if that is what it takes to feed our children."

So it is one thing—poverty is one thing that allows—that encour-

ages them to grow it.

Now I don't fully buy that answer because there are people who
are also growing other crops. So there are alternative crops. But
they don't provide them the same income that the growing opium
poppy does. But so far we have not seen a growth in use of this,

and it is a cultural prohibition, I believe.

Mr. Cooper. Apart from religion, is family discipline a factor?

Ambassador Taylor. Family discipline is certainly a factor. Trib-

al discipline is certainly a factor.

On that same patrol that I worked with one of the PRTs in the

southeast part of the country, it was about a year ago now, and we
were going through a lot of poppy fields, frankly. You could see a

lot of poppy growing. It was in bloom at the time. But then we
moved into another part of that area and noticed that there were
no poppy fields.

We picked up a member of the Mongol tribe, he was taking us
to a meeting of the tribal elders. So we traveled through the tribal

areas, tribal lands, we kept looking around. There were no poppy
fields in the Mongol tribal areas, and we asked him why was this.

And he said exactly, he said, "Because we don't want our children

to go into this."

Mr. Cooper. Tell me about the education of young people there.

The madrassas are the primary form.

Ambassador Taylor. No, sir. This is a real success, one of the

successes that we are proud of in Afghanistan, and that is the gov-

ernment schools have been able to bring back in large numbers,
three million last year, four and a half million this year, students

into the government schools, government curriculum. We have sup-

ported them with schoolbooks, with equipment, with school build-

ings. We have farther to go. Four and a half billion is not the full

student population. We have farther to go. Over a third of that four

and a half billion, four and a half million is female. So the girls

are going back as well.

Mr. Cooper. But they are not receiving a Taliban-type education.

Ambassador Taylor. They are not.

Mr. Cooper. There is no Islamic extremism in these schools.

Ambassador Taylor. There is no Islamic extremism in those

schools. I am sure that there is Islamic extremism in nearby tribal

areas across the border. I wouldn't be surprised if there were some
on the Afghan side of the border. However, the schools are one of

the successes.

Mr. Cooper. Tell me about Pakistan. Are they really cooperating
with us to the extent that we need their cooperation?



38

Secretary RODMAN. Well, let me start. The answer is yes, and it

is improving.
The obstacles have been, first of all, terrain, which is horrendous

for any military to operate in; and, second, the political obstacles.

These are tribal areas where no government has had a military
presence until recently. And we have seen the Pakistani govern-
ment extend its authority as well as conducting military oper-
ations. So think it is better than it was before, even though there
are still some problems.
Mr. Cooper. Pervez Musharraf was nearly killed with a large

bomb attack some months ago. Is the Pakistani intelligence service

really pro-western and pro-American and reliable?

Secretary Rodman. I would say that the leadership of all the
military institutions, including intelligence right now, it is people
that he has chosen, that he trusts.

We think, again, it is improving. There may be elements in these
institutions that are still wedded to an old policy, and we see some
signs of that. But I think what President Musharraf and his col-

leagues are doing is to impose on these institutions the policy that
we see.

Mr. Cooper. Would General Sharp view their military action
taken against the supposed Zawahiri group to the south as suffi-

cient and adequate?
General Sharp. They have greatly increased their capability. We

are continuing to try to help them with both intelligence sharing
through border collaboration mechanisms we have and also to be
able to help with foreign military sales and foreign military help
on equipment for helicopters, for communications and for night vi-

sion goggles.

As Mr. Rodman said, they are in areas that they have never been
before and have conducted some successful operations, and we just

need to continue to push them in order to be able to do that in the
future.

Mr. Cooper. I see my time has expired. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
Mr. Skelton, our great ranking member has some final questions.

Mr. Skelton. Following up on Mr. Cooper's questions, where is

bin Laden?
Secretary Rodman. General Sharp knows.
Mr. Skelton. You know, that is the reason we went there, to

stop the terrorism that he initiated. How close are we to getting
him? And, besides that, the Taliban is also resisting our efforts

there. They have their own armed forces. How are we doing on this

line?

General Sharp. Sir, we continue to work very hard to get Osama
bin Laden, and what Pakistan has done recently I think has as-

sisted in that process. We are continuing to focus very closely on
being able to do that.

The Taliban—I think we have made great inroads into being able

to destroy them and continue to do that as we focus on our south
and southeast strategy down there. We are making great progress
in that in cooperation with not only Pakistan but with Afghan na-
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tional forces that we have trained and also have employed out

there.

Mr. Skelton. I think it would be very helpful to tell the Amer-
ican people of the successes and the efforts that are ongoing. Iraq

is dominating the news. But if we are doing that well, General, it

would certainly help for us to know that there are successes in that

area.

How close are you getting to bin Laden? And, hopefully, he is in

a vice between the Pakistani forces and our forces. How close are

you?
General Sharp. Sir, it is tough to say how close we are.

Mr. Skelton. How close are you to getting his forces?

General Sharp. Sir, we are continuing to be able to destroy both

from the Pakistan side and from our side forces of the Taliban and
then Osama bin Laden's al Qaeda forces.

Mr. Skelton. Do they work together, the Taliban forces and the

bin Laden forces?

General Sharp. Sir, we have not seen that sharing. I mean, obvi-

ously, there has been some information I am sure that has been
traded back and forth, but we do not see coordinated attacks by
those two elements working together.

Mr. Skelton. Are you optimistic about overcoming both of them?
General Sharp. Absolutely, sir. And we are committed to doing

that.

Mr. Skelton. Do you have any timetable for us?

General Sharp. Sir, we will stay as long as it is required in order

to be able to win the war on terrorism in Afghanistan and to be

able to be successful in the mission that you have given the mili-

tary over there to be able to destroy the terrorist threat in Afghani-

stan, both Taliban and al Qaeda.
Mr. Skelton. General, that is why we are there; and the Amer-

ican people should know—if we are having successes there, I think

the American people should know more about it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. Mr. Gingrey has some final questions and the gen-

tleman from Georgia.
Dr. Gingrey. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much; and General

Sharp, Secretary Rodman, Ambassador Taylor, thank you very

much for giving us 3 hours of your time and allowing me to ask

one final question. It has been a great hearing. I think I have
learned a lot, and I think my colleague have as well.

I want to kind of reassociate myself with this concern that was
expressed by me earlier and then from a number of members from

the other side of the aisle; Mr. Taylor, Mr. Hill, Representative

Ryan, concerning this issue once again of the drug situation. I

think if the Taliban did anything good, it was that they shut that

down. And I think one of you mentioned that we as a country, were
not willing to take the same tactics that they have taken in regard

to somebody was breaking their ban on growing poppy and drug
trade, they just shot them. So they didn't have too many people

willing to take that risk, and so they were successful in doing that.

Now I am not suggesting we do that. But it was kind of interest-

ing to me, in reading through the material in preparation for this

hearing, that we have decided to give the control of the drug situa-
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tion, counterdrug operation, turn that over to the British; and I

guess by virtue of that they would be in control of the $123 million

we have committed to that effort. We give that control to the Brit-

ish; I guess the strongest drug that they have had to deal with is

extra strong tea, and yet we turn the creation of the judicial sys-

tem over to the Italians.

And I am old enough to remember the television series The Un-
touchables and what is the one that is on now? It would seem to

me that the Italians might have a little bit more expertise in re-

gard to counterdrug activities, without being disparaging to them,
and certainly the British system, their judicial system is probably
the greatest system in the world. Why didn't we turn the creation

of the judiciary over to the Brits and the counterdrug activities

over to the Italians?

Secretary Rodman. Well, I was going to say, just summing up
this whole discussion of counternarcotics, that I would turn the dis-

cussion around. At the beginning, we turned to these other coun-

tries, capable countries to take the lead in counternarcotics, police

training, judicial reform. Since then, we have stepped in in all of

these areas, the United States, the State Department and some
limited role for the DOD in the counternarcotics. Since the begin-

ning, we have stepped in for the reasons that we are all discussing

to supplement what others are doing, to take over the pieces of it

ourselves because we have resources and capabilities to supple-

ment what others were doing. So that is where we are. That is the

direction in which things have moved, precisely because we have
had concerns about the results.

Ambassador Taylor. I would echo that exactly. We talked about
how we have put additional resources into the counternarcotics

work, where those resources don't go to the Brits but they are co-

ordinated with British efforts. So we have parallel efforts.

Indeed, this eradication program to try to knock down 25 percent

of the fields that are growing poppy in Afghanistan today, the Brit-

ish have put funds in, and they are funding an effort run by the

governors. We are putting funds in to stand up a central eradi-

cation force that will be there this year and will be there again

next year. In other words, we are building an institution that can
fight that. But those are parallel efforts, not handing it over to the

British to do that. Similarly on the police that General Sharp men-
tioned earlier.

Dr. GiNGREY. Mr. Chairman, if I may just make one final state-

ment. I know my times expired, and I appreciate your indulgence.

But I just think that, as was alluded to by some of my other col-

leagues, maybe we are just not doing quite—we are not being quite

as sufficient as we need to be. And we need to—I realize the con-

cern about winning the heart and soul and minds of the people and
all of that, but we need to stop this.

And you know, the roads are good. That is great. I am glad to

hear about that. That was a good explanation. Ambassador Taylor,

that you gave us about that. So they can get their other crops to

market and gain a greater rate of return. But know, in the mean-
time, in the interim you know maybe we need to be kind of like

an agricultural program in this country where we for years paid

farmers not to grow a certain crop, grow crops that were hurting
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the market. I mean, you know, maybe we just need to give them
more incentive as we get to the point where they can sustain them-
selves.

You talk about pork and that sort of thing. I mean, you know,
they have got to eat. I think our attitude toward this may be a lit-

tle bit too soft.

And that is all, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you very much, Mr. Gingrey.
Mr. Secretary, Ambassador Taylor, General Sharp, thank you for

the significant amount of time that you have spent with us this

morning and for your candor and frankness in answering our ques-

tions. Some of the expressions of concern that you heard from the

members comes as a direct result of the intense interest and desire

to be successful, for you to be successful that we have, and so we
look forward to working with you on the issues that you have
helped us outline here today. In particular, we look forward to the

details on the counterdrug, counternarcotics program that you ex-

plained to us in general generalities.

So thank you. We appreciate it.

The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11:30 a.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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OPENING REMARKS OF CHAIRMAN HUNTER

Hearing on Security and Stability in Afghanistan
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The hearing will come to order. Our guests this morning are:

The Honorable Peter Rodman

Assistant Secietary of Defense for

International Security Affairs

LTGEN Waher Sharp

Director of Strategic Policy and Plans

Joint Staff

Ambassador William Taylor

Coordinator for Afghanistan

Welcome to the Committee gentlemen. We look forward to

your testimony and appreciate your appearance before the

committee this morning. Ambassador, we particularly appreciate

your appearance so soon after returning from Afghanistan.

(47)
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Just two and a half years ago, U.S. and coalition military

forces initiated operations to eliminate Afghanistan as a safe

harbor for terrorists in general, and Al Qaeda in particular. By all

accounts, the United States and its allies have made monumental

progress in accomplishing that mission.

The Taliban regime has been deposed; most of its senior

officials are dead, in custody, or being hunted. Many of Al

Qaeda's senior leaders are similarly dead, in custody, or on the run.

Most observers would agree that this particular end of the swamp

that fosters global terror is in the process of being completely

drained.

That said, as the President reminds us so frequently, it's not

enough to eliminate terrorist regimes. We must also lay the

foundations for stable countries whose governments reflect the will

of the people, participate peacefully in global affairs, and respect
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individual rights. We have come a long way on that front in

Afghanistan over the last 30 months.

Of course, there is still work to do. Not every warlord has

placed the interests of his nation ahead of his selfish desires. And,

heroin may be making a comeback as Afghanistan's chief export.

But, we understand these problems and are actively working to

solve them in cooperation with a significant international coalition

that includes Afghanistan's key neighbors, the Afghan people and

government, and a host of other countries.

Last year, Afghanistan held an emergency "Loya Jirga," a

kind of national council, which brought all the major groups in

Afghanistan together to peacefully establish the rules of

governance. Last month, participants in that process proposed a

constitution compatible with representative government and

respectful of individual rights and prerogatives. General elections

are scheduled for this fall. Provincial Reconstruction Teams from
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several nations are focused on rebuilding the country's

infrastructure and ensuring the return of law and order after nearly

three decades of its absence. Finally, the hunt for bin Laden and

Mullah Omar continues. In other words, the foundations for a

successful Afghanistan are being laid. We need to keep that big

picture in mind as we move forward.

Gentlemen, we look forward to your testimony and to the

ensuing discussion. But first, let me recognize the committee's

ranking Democrat, Mr. Skelton, for any remarks he may wish to

make.

The entirety of our witnesses' prepared statements will be

entered into the record. Mr. Secretary, the floor is yours.
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Opening Statement for The Honorable Ike Skelton (D-MO),

Full Committee Hearing on Afghanistan: Security & Reconstruction

April 29, 2004

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I join you in welcoming our witnesses:

Secretary Rodman, General Sharp, and Ambassador Taylor. Thank you

for being with us.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this hearing. While the

committee has had several classified briefings on Afghanistan in the

two-and-a-half years since Operation Enduring Freedom began, this is

our first open hearing exclusively on this subject. This area is central to

the global war on terrorism and it's important that we examine it in

detail and publicly.

I had the opportunity to travel to Afghanistan in late January with

Mr. Hayes of this committee and Democratic Leader Nancy Pelosi. I

came away from the trip with the sense that we are shortchanging our

effort to establish a viable federal government and rebuild the country of

Afghanistan. I understand that, on the face of it, Afghanistan is not as

strategically important as Iraq. But our efforts there are critical for

several reasons.

1
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First, Osama bin Laden, other leaders of al Qaeda, and the

leadership of the former Taliban regime remain at large. I think our

current offensive operations are crucial, and efforts to build the Afghan

National Army are moving too slowly. It sounds like the deployment of

those forces so far has been more successful than in Iraq, but there are

notable problems. Only 8,300 deployed troops have been trained and

fielded after two years. Afghanis need to get to the point that they can

provide their own internal security, and our training efforts should be

stepped up.

Second, Afghanistan's security continues to be threatened.

Narcotics cultivation and trafficking are dramatically on the rise. Money

generated by those activities is funding not only Taliban elements, but

other forces of instability. Warlords with well-armed militias have not

yet decided whether or not to build their fiiture through the constitutional

process. Security issues must be addressed and quickly—^before they

derail the upcoming national elections in September.

Finally, starting now and over the long-term, we need to ensure

that a terrorist-harboring regime never again gains hold. If we poured
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half as many people and resources into Afghanistan as we have into Iraq,

I think that country would be well on the way to recovering from the

20+ years of warfare than have riven that country.

With few natural resources, little infrastructure and a long history

of tribalism, Afghanistan has a long way to go. But there have been a

few encouraging successes. Their constitutional convention—the loya

jirga—worked. Completion of the new road between Kabul and

Kandahar sends an important signal to the populace and will encourage

commerce. And NATO's Provincial Reconstruction Teams are helping

to provide stability and security.

Nevertheless, I don't think we are making progress as fast as we

need to in order for the Karzai government to survive over the long term.

Simply put, we need to do more, and NATO needs to do more now. I

am pleased that NATO is considering expanding its responsibility for

Provincial Reconstruction Teams, and I urge them to do so at their

upcoming summit in Istanbul.

Mr. Chairman, this is an important hearing. The committee needs

to understand what is happening on the ground in Afghanistan. But it
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will be equally important that we follow up to ensure that President

Karzai's government continues to make progress. Afghanistan is still in

a dangerous place, and the Karzai government's viability is still

precarious. We need to do more to make sure it succeeds. Thank you,

Mr. Chairman.
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"United States Policy in Afghanistan"

Prepared Statement of

Peter W. Rodman
Assistant Secretary of Defense for International Security Affairs

before the

House Armed Services Committee

Thursday, April 29, 2004

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member, and distinguished Members of the

Committee:

I am pleased to have this opportunity to speak to you about our poHcy and

our progress in Afghanistan.

The people of Afghanistan, with U.S. and international support, are

embarked on a great undertaking. Afghanistan was one of the poorest countries of

the world — before it was ravaged by a communist coup, a Soviet invasion, a long

war of liberation, and then a decade of fanatical Taliban rule. To overcome such a

legacy is a daunting task. It is unlikely to be accomplished in only a few years'

time. It is a long-term, multi-year effort, to which President Bush and this

Administration are totally committed, with the strong support of Congress.

What Has Been Accomplished

It is important to recognize how much has been achieved in the two and a

half years since Coalition forces liberated Afghanistan from the Taliban:

• The Bonn Agreement of Afghan leaders in December 2001 created an

Interim Government, which was expanded into a Transitional

Government by the Emergency Loya Jirga of June 2002.

• In January of this year, the Afghan people as represented in their

Constitutional Loya Jirga ratified a new Constitution, one of the most

enlightened political charters in the Muslim world.
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• Over 8,000 troops of the new Afghan National Army (ANA) have been

trained. ANA units have deployed on combat missions, have conducted

presence patrols, and have provided stability in key areas after outbreaks

of factional fighting.

• In September of this year, national elections are scheduled to be held—
the first in decades. Over 1 .8 million Afghans have registered to vote, 30

percent of them women. A major voter registration drive will accelerate

in the months to come.

• Last December, ahead of schedule, construction of the first layer of the

Kabul-to-Kandahar segment of the national ring road was completed,

facilitating the transport of goods and people between these two

important metropolitan areas.

• Coalition forces continue operations in eastern Afghanistan to disrupt al-

Qaida and Taliban forces that are attempting to undermine Afghanistan's

economic reconstruction and political progress. We are on offense, not

defense. Our military operations are focused on denying terrorist

organizations safehaven and freedom ofmovement throughout eastern

Afghanistan, along the porous border with Pakistan.

U.S. Strategy

Our goal is an Afghan government that is moderate, on a path to democracy,

economically self-sufficient, and capable of controlling its national territory. The
strategy we have adopted toward that goal has four key elements:

• the redoubled U.S. effort reflected in President Bush's "Accelerating

Success in Afghanistan" Strategy;

• our support for President Karzai's effort to strengthen the national

government;

• the Provincial Reconstruction Teams; and

• our new strategy directed at the South and Southeast of the country.

What have we achieved to date?
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Let me begin with what we call the "Accelerating Success in Afghanistan"

Strategy. At President Bush's direction, and with vital Congressional support, this

"Acceleration" strategy increased US assistance in FY-2004 to S2.2 billion and,

with this new funding, undertook the following:

• training of 20,000 new policemen of the Afghan National Police (ANP)

by June 2004;

• an increase in the training rate of Afghan National Army troops from

6,000 p>er year to 10,800 per year,

• establishment of the Afghan- Reconstruction Group, attached to the US
Embassy in Kabul, to provide senior-level, expert advice across a range

of sectors to Afghan government ministries and departments;

• an increase in counter-narcotics eradication, alternative development,

capacity building, and law enforcement training programs.

Second, we have supported President Karzai's strategy to strengthen the

national government. This includes his efforts to improve provincial governance,

reduce the power of the regional commanders and demobilize regional militias.

Significant headway has been made to date:

• President Karzai has removed 1 6 non-performing provincial governors

and 17 police chiefs fi-om office.

• Since March 2003, the central government has collected $193 million of

a planned $200 million in dOmestic revenues, to include over $100

million in customs revenues.

• Since May of 2003, provincial governors have not been allowed to hold a

military title. In Herat, in August 2003, President Karzai removed

Governor Ismail Khan from his command of the 4th Corps.

• Pilot disarmament, demobilization and reintegration (DDR) projects have

demobilized 6.225 and reintegrated 5,125 former combatants in Kunduz,

Gardez, Mazar-e Sharif and Kandahar.

• Based on lessons learned from the pilot projects, the Afghan government
has agreed on a plan for nation-wide DDR that would eliminate 40

percent of Afghan militia forces and 100 percent of the heavy weapons
by June 2004.
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The Constitutional Loya Jirga at the end of last year was another step in the

building of Afghanistan's national institutions. Not only does the new Constitution

call for a strong Presidency — as well as guaranteeing women's and minority rights

and the rule of law — but the conduct of the Loya Jirga itself saw President Karzai

demonstrate the effectiveness of national authority.

The Provincial ReconstructioD Teams (PRTs) have proven to be an

effective and flexible instrument for achieving several purposes: facilitating

reconstruction efforts around the country; contributing to the facilitation of security

where needed; bolstering the presence and authority of the central government; and

to provide another vehicle for internationalizing the overall effort.

PRTs typically comprise 60-100 military and civilian personnel representing

several agencies in the U.S. Government. Their composition is meant to be

flexible, adapting to the particular needs of a region; they include a civilian-led

reconstruction team, engineers, security and military observer teams, linguists,

interpreters, and a medical team. The PRTs work with Afghan government

ministries, local officials, UN agencies, and non-governmental organizations

(NGOs) to facilitate their efforts.

Thirteen PRTs, as you know, are already deployed, and three more should be

deployed in the next few months. The growing international role in the PRTs is

another success story. The U.K., New Zealand, and Germany are leading some of

these teams. NATO has committed itself to the establishment of five new PRTs in

the North and West in the coming months.

As Afghan government capacity increases and indigenous security forces are

developed, leadership of the Provincial Reconstruction Teams will be gradually

transferred to the Afghan government.

In recognition that remnant Taliban, al-Qaida, and other forces have

increased their attacks on soft targets in order to weaken international resolve and

undermine Pashtun support for the Afghan government, we are also in the process

of implementing what is known as the South and Southeast Strategy. This

strategy combines military, political, and economic instruments of policy. Combat
operations (like Operation Mountain Storm) are followed up by intensified, focused

reconstruction and humanitarian assistance. Already the strategy is paying

dividends:

• We are collecting better and more intelligence on Taliban, al-Qaida, and

other enemy forces, important contributions to the war against terrorism.

• Reconstruction aid is being directed to where it is most needed.
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• Three new Provincial Reconstruction Teams will be established in the

South and Southeast by June 2004.

• The US military has undertaken establishment of a Regional

Development Zone pilot project in Kandahar to focus humanitarian,

reconstruction, and security efforts in the south.

Challenges that Remain

We understand that these gains are at risk. Taliban and al-Qaida remnants

and other outlaw elements want to derail this progress. Another major challenge,

however, is the recent surge in poppy cultivation and distribution in

Afghanistan. We know that some regional warlords are complicit in this trade and

that this trade helps finance their war against Afghanistan's future.

The British government has the lead role in the counter-narcotics effort, and

within the U.S. Government the Department of State has the lead. But the

Department of Defense has a key role and we are expanding our effort. The US
counter-narcotics strategy for Afghanistan supports the stability of the central

govemme'it and the development of the lawful economy. It calls for alternative

development, security sector reform, and eradication.

DoD's roles include the following:

• The FV2004 Emergency Supplemental included $73 million for DoD
counter-narcotics programs for Afghanistan. Those resources are being

spent on equipping and providing infrastructure for Afghan law

enforcement: better equipping police, constructing new border entry

points, new intelligence fusion and sharing capabilities, a public affairs

training program for the Afghan Ministry of the Interior, and to

upgrading helicopters for the British-trained Afghan counter-narcotics

interdiction forces.

• USCENTCOM has also provided more detailed guidance to U.S. forces

to ensure that they destroy drugs and drug equipment when resources are

available or when they encounter them during the course of military

operations.

Another key challenge that remains is building the Afghan National Army
and the Afghan National Police to ensure that they are up to the task of providing

security in the new Afghanistan.
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In September 2003, the Afghan government appointed the leadership of and

activated the ANA's Central Corps in Kabul. Fifteen ANA battalions have now
graduated ft"om the Kabul Military Training Center, and a sixteenth is in training.

In January of this year, as part of President Bush's "Accelerating Success" strategy,

we accelerated the rate of training from 6,000 a year to 10,800.

ANA battalions have ably conducted presence patrols and combat

operations. As of this writing, approximately 2,500 ANA troops are deployed

throughout Afghanistan:

• Elements of two ANA battalions are currently deployed with Coalition

forces along the Afghanistan-border in Operation Mountain Storm.

• In late March, approximately 1,000 ANA troops were deployed to Herat

after factional fighting broke out. The troops have played a crucial role

in the maintenance of stability in the area.

• In early April, another 600 ANA troops and 300 ANP were deployed to

quell factional violence in Meymaneh, Faryab province.

• Elements of one battalion are in Mazar-e Sharifproviding important

support for the UN-led heavy weapons cantonment program and

• One ANA company currently is in Qa'leh-ye Now, Badghis province,

conducting presence patrols.

According to many reports, the reaction of the Afghan public to the ANA has

been positive. As one local leader said, "Wherever the ANA goes, stability breaks

out."

A specific challenge is to ensure that security in rural areas improves

significantly to enable national elections to be held.

In late March, the Afghan government decided to postpone by three months
the national elections originally set for June under the terms of the Bonn
Agreement. As President Karzai noted at that time, the postponement was to ensure

that the voter registration process and logistical preparations are completed before

elections are held.
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The United Nations, the Afghan Ministry of Interior and Ministry of

Defense, the International Security Assistance Force (ISAF), and Coalition forces

are preparing a security plan to support the national elections. As mentioned above,

the Afghan government has unveiled an ambitious plan to disarm 40 percent of all

militias and canton 100 percent of heavy weapons by June 2004. Concurrently,

Afghan security forces are being trained and deployed.

Security in Afghanistan will never be 100 percent. But the Afghan people -

and the country's political leaders - are not likely to be easily intimidated. Threats

and sporadic attacks by al-Qaida, Taliban and other outlaw elements should not be

allowed to deter the Afghans from reaching this crucial political milestone. The

Afghan government, with the help of the international community, is redoubling its

efforts to strengthen security around the country.

Finally, some ask: Do we have enough troops in Afghanistan? The answer

is: Our commanders have the troops they need.

Numbers are misleading. The Soviets invaded Afghanistan, eventually had

an occupying force of several hundred thousand troops, but failed to rule large areas

of the country. Of course, we are not the Soviets. We are fighting a different kind

of war, as a partner of the Afghanistan government and people against a die-hard

minority.

The Coalition is, as I noted earlier, on offense, not defense — keeping up the

offensive in the porous border areas. Effective cooperation with Pakistan is

improving. Approximately 1 7,000 U.S. forces are currently in Afghanistan,

successfully conducting counter-terrorist missions in key areas, primarily in the

South and East. Eighteen other nations have forces on the ground, in the Coalition

or in ISAF. Over 6,000 ISAF troops support Afghan police and security forces in

Kabul. NATO/ISAF has expanded to Kunduz, and will expand fiirther in the

coming months.
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Conclusion

Let me conclude, Mr. Chairman, by acknowledging the seriousness of the

challenges that we and the Afghans face in rebuilding a country devastated by a

generation of war and tyranny. But we are pursuing the strategy I have outlined,

and we have accelerated our efforts. Congress's solid support has made possible

the gains we can point to. There is no doubt that the Administration and the

Congress have much to do together to complete what we have begun.

Thank you.
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LIEUTENANT GENERAL WALTER SHARP

PREPARED FOR THE HOUSE ARMED SERVICES COMMITTEE

APRIL 29, 2004

Mr. Chairman, Congressman Skelton, Members of the

Committee: Thank you for the opportunity to meet with you

here today to provide an update on the progress of our

operations in Afghanistan, and to acknowledge your

continued commitment to the men and women of the Coalition,

both uniformed and civilian. Having just returned from

Afghanistan, I can strongly echo what the Deputy Secretary

and the Chairman told you last week: Your unequivocal moral

support and unhesitating response to our requirements are

vital to continued progress in Afghanistan. For all the

challenges we face, Afghanistan is a success story in very

many ways - beginning with the absolutely outstanding

service of soldiers, sailors, airmen, and Marines, to the

great achievements of our international coalitions in both

Operation Enduring Freedom and NATO's International

Security Assistance Force (ISAF) , to the deployment of the

Afghan National Army as a premier Afghan national

institution and the adoption of a Constitution enshrining,

democratic principles. Today, I would like to highlight

several areas of substantial achievement.
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Threat Assessment.
First, let me note the primary threat remains a Taliban -

led insurgency active in the South and East of Afghanistan.

While this insurgency poses no real military threat to

Coalition forces, the insurgents are attempting to disrupt

or slow the pace of Afghan reconstruction. This threat will

intensify in the run up to Afghan elections in September.

As in Iraq, the insurgents know that participatory

democracy seriously undermines their ability to achieve

their objectives.

We recognize that continued factionalism also poses a

threat to political and military stabilization.

Coalition Participation
In order to defeat this threat, the joint forces

participating in operation MOUNTAIN STORM continue to roll

back terrorists and ant i- Coal it ion and government forces

along the Afghanistan-Pakistan border. Coalition forces,

including Afghan National Army soldiers, are capturing and

destroying significant caches of mortar, rocket and small

arms munitions, and detaining hundreds of the enemy - many

of whom are providing actionable intelligence.

Apart from combat operations. Coalition countries' other

contributions to Operation Enduring Freedom are equally
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impressive: they bring vital medical, engineering, demining

and training skills, and are operating and contributing to

several of our Provincial Reconstruction Teams, or PRTs.

Eleven nations, including Canada, Germany and France not

only have significant forces in the Coalition, but in

NATO's International Security Assistance Force (ISAF), as

well. All told, there are over 2,000 personnel from 19

countries supporting Coalition operations in Afghanistan.

To improve political-military coordination, the Commander

Combined Forces Command, Afghanistan, Lieutenant General

Barno, shifted his headquarters from Bagram to Kabul in

February of this year. He and Ambassador Khalilzad continue

to explore ways to improve the synergy of their operations,

and their interaction with the Government of Afghanistan,

the Commander of ISAF, NATO's Senior Civilian

Representative, and, of course, the United Nations.

For our part, the Joint Staff has invited military policy

representatives from 62 nations to participate in a

Coalition Executive Planners Conference on May 6*^'' and 1^^

.

The attendees will receive briefings on the strategic

operational goals in Iraq and Afghanistan, but the primary

focus of the conference will be to discuss collective

strategies to achieve international security objectives.
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Global War on Terrorism (GWOT)/CJTF-180 Operations/OEF
Rotations

The war in Iraq has not distracted our military efforts

in Afghanistan. In fact, we have more soldiers in

Afghanistan today than we did at the start of the Iraq war.

When hostilities began, we had about 10,000 US troops in

Afghanistan. This number remained steady until November of

last year. Over the last several months, an additional

Marine Corps infantry battalion deployed to Khost, CFC-A

Headquarters stood up in Kabul, a second Infantry Brigade

Headquarters deployed in support of the LTG Barno's

Regional Command Plan, and the US established six

additional PRTs. We currently have approximately 17,000

troops in Afghanistan. Following the hand-off from OEF V to

OEF VI, and the drawdown following the campaign season and

Afghan elections, we expect the number of troops in

Afghanistan to stabilize at about 13,000.

Since February, we have deployed significant forces in

support of Operation MOUNTAIN STORM, notably the 22"*^ Marine

Expeditionary Unit. Operation MOUNTAIN STORM continues to

offensive operations in the south and east with aggressive

reconnaissance, interdiction patrolling and occupation of

blocking positions along the Afghanistan/Pakistan border,

support of ongoing Pakistani counter-terrorism operations,

combat air sorties, and force protection.



67

International Participation
Military operations are complemented by unprecedented

efforts in the "nation-building" arena, defined by five

areas of Security Sector Reform and twelve National

Development Programs chaired by cognizant Afghan

ministries

.

Of interest here is Security Sector Reform. Within this

initiative, the United States leads the development of the

Afghan National Army. Our acceleration program is on track

to provide [JN notes: some of these 10,000, more than

2000, will still be in training. ] over 10,000 Afghan

soldiers by June 2004; the Central Corps is already fully

manned

.

The United Kingdom is the lead nation for counter-

narcotics. They are currently engaged in a countrywide drug

interdiction program under the auspices of the provincial

governors, and building the information- sharing

infrastructure, which I will discuss later with US and

Afghan law enforcement agencies.

Italy is the lead nation for judicial reform. In addition

to various rule of law projects in the provinces, they are

working with Afghan legal authorities to complete an

interim criminal code, staff the courts and train judges.
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Germany, with substantial support from the United States,

has the lead on the development of the Afghan National

Police; and Japan and UNAMA lead the demobilization,

disarmament and reintegration (DDR) effort.

International Security Assistance Force (ISAF)

ISAF's contributions are key to operations in

Afghanistan. Over 6,200 personnel from 34 countries

continue to operate Kabul International Airport, the

German- led NATO/ ISAF PRT at Konduz, conduct force

protection patrols and reconnaissance within their areas of

operations, staff Civil-Military Cooperation (CIMIC) Teams,

provide ANA training in cooperation with US trainers,

interact with community leaders and citizens, and provide

medical support for ISAF personnel and, when possible

Afghan citizens.

AMTO Expansion
NATO continues to develop their expansion plan. The North

Atlantic Council approved the expansion operation plan

(OPLAN) in early April. All 26 Permanent Representatives,

accompanied by General Jones, are visiting Afghanistan this

week, where they will receive a full spectrum of briefings

from Coalition and ISAF leaders, and have the opportunity

to visit sites in and around Kabul, as well as a PRT.

Joint Staff, Central Command and NATO planners are

working closely to ensure NATO expansion activities are
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fully integrated with the established political-military

strategy in Afghanistan. The Joint Staff has taken every

opportunity, in every venue, to encourage greater

participation from the international community in

Afghanistan - whether with the Coalition or ISAF.

Actual NATO expansion, however, depends on Allies'

contributing the necessary forces. Like Lord Robertson and

General Jones, NATO Secretary General de Hoop Scheffer

continues to emphasize that ISAF expansion must be fully

resourced to continue. Frankly, this is proving the

greatest challenge to ISAF expansion.

Provincial Reconstruction Teams (PRT)

Central to most of our reconstruction activities are the

Provincial Reconstruction Teams (PRT) . By mid-summer, we

expect to have sixteen or more PRTs up and running across

Afghanistan. Fifteen of these will be under Coalition

command, including the British PRT at Mazar-e-Sharif , and

the New Zealand PRT at Bamian. Germany leads NATO/lSAF's

flagship PRT at Konduz.

As a reminder. Provincial Reconstruction Teams are

multinational and inter-agency, with about 60-80 military

and civilian personnel on staff. Each team has been

tailored to ensure they have the capabilities suited to

mission requirements in their respective regions.
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Typically, a PRT will have a Headquarters and Civil

-

Military Affairs sections, a civilian-led reconstruction

team, engineers, security and military observer teams,

linguists and interpreters, and a medical team.

The PRTs work closely with Afghan government ministries,

UN agencies and NGOs in advancing common reconstruction

objectives and interact with regional political, military

and community leaders to extend the reach of the central

government, enhance security, build provincial governing

capacity, reinforce national development priorities and

facilitate reconstruction. The Afghan Minister of the

Interior, Lieutenant General Barno, and the ISAF Commander,

Lieutenant General Hillier co-chair the PRT Executive

Steering Committee, which meets on a regular basis to

address all issues relating to PRTs, and ensure that all

PRT activities are consistent with Afghan national

government priorities and the overarching political-

military strategy for Afghanistan.

Increasingly, PRTs facilitate and coordinate local

security duties in their operating areas with elements of

the Afghan National Army and Afghan law enforcement.

Additionally, over 400 schools, 600 wells and over 170

medical facilities have been provided through PRT and USAID

reconstruction projects across Afghanistan. Equally

8



71

importantly, DoD alone has employed over 33,000 Afghans

countrywide to work on these reconstruction projects. This

"hire local" concept will be especially important when PRTs

open in less stable areas, such as Kandahar, where few NGOs

currently operate.

Afghan National Army
The development of the Afghan National Army, or ANA is

undoubtedly one of the best good news stories in

Afghanistan. In a society with a history of weak central

government control, where tribes and factions and warlord

militias predominate, the new multi-ethnic, non-factional

army is the most visible symbol of central government

influence outside of Kabul.

The future of democratic reforms, good governance, and

economic prosperity is dependent on the ability of the

Afghan government to provide for the country's own

security. The ANA has no ties to local leaders or

warlords, and provides a rallying point for national pride.

It has performed superbly across the spectrum of combat and

stabilization operations: fighting side by side with

coalition forces; seizing drugs in transit; providing

security for the Constitutional Loya Jirga; providing

stability during factional militia confrontations; and

overseeing the cantonment of heavy weapons. Wherever the
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ANA goes, their fellow citizens, who are clearly impressed

by their professionalism, greet them with heart-warming

enthusiasm.

Today, the ANA has over 8,000 troops in operational

forces in the Central Corps garrison in Kabul, 2,500 of

whom are currently deployed across the country, plus over

2,000 additional recruits in training. [Not DC approved.]

Training rates above 10,000 recruits annually will provide

increasing strength for the ANA.

Disarmament, Demobilization And Reintegration (DDR)
Possibly the most critical step in security sector

reform, is the demobilization, disarmament and

reintegration of the remaining Afghan militia forces. As of

22 April over 6,000 former militia, both soldiers and

officers have been demobilized, with over 5,000 having

completed the reintegration process through the pilot

programs in Konduz, Gardez, Kabul and Mazar-e-Sharif . Many

of these former militia members are now training in trades,

returning to agricultural occupations and becoming

productive citizens of Afghanistan.

A further DDR pilot project began in Kandahar on 2 9

March. 850 soldiers have been disarmed to date, and

reintegration began last week.

10
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The Afghanistan New Beginnings Program (ANBP) is making

final preparations for the start of the main phase of DDR,

with a goal of disarming over 33,000 soldiers,

decommissioning 38 units, and downsizing a further 39 units

by 30 June throughout Afghanistan.

ANBP teams continue to make assessments of heavy weapons

in eight locations: Kabul, Mazar-e-Sharif , Konduz,

Kandahar, Jalalabad, Herat, Gardez, and Bamian. ISAF forces

in Kabul, for example, have cantoned 150 of an estimated

54 9 heavy weapons, including armored personnel carriers,

artilleiy, multi- launcher rocket systems, heavy mortars,

anti-tank weapons, surface-to-surface and surface-to-air

missiles, and anti-aircraft defense systems.

Police
The efforts on the military side are complemented by the

development of the Afghan National Police (ANP) . The

training programs led by Germany and the United States,

with contributions from other nations, have together

fielded over 8,800 police officers. Of these, the United

States has trained over 5,000. Police training centers are

up and running in Kabul, Gardez, Mazar, Kandahar, Konduz

and Jalalabad. Training centers are also slated for Herat

and Bamian. We expect to have trained 20,000 police by June

2004.

11
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Like the ANA, the Afghan police will be critical to

security during the Afghan elections in September. They

will be the first line of security for their countrymen:

the United Nations Assistance Mission to Afghanistan

(UNAMA) plans to place 6 police officers at each of 4,200

registration and polling sites.

Again like the ANA, the police are beginning to prove

themselves in the field. Over 600 police have been deployed

to northern Afghanistan in response to the recent factional

fighting in Mazar-e-Sharif and Faryab province. These

officers conducted foot and vehicle patrols in the city,

operated checkpoints at the four entrances to the city, and

provided personal security to the Governor of Faryab

province. Their presence helped quell unrest in the area

and is further demonstrating the growing ability of the

central government to respond swiftly and effectively to

security challenges.

Counter-narcotics
Counter-narcotics operations are key to long-term

stability and security in Afghanistan. Our efforts against

Afghanistan's narcotics industry are focused on supporting

the United Kingdom (as lead nation) and the Afghan Ministry

of the Interior in eradicating and interdicting drugs.

Currently, Combined Joint Task Force 180 does not conduct

12
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separate direct counter-narcotics operations. Central

Command has piiblished written guidance to Coalition forces

authorizing commanders on the ground to take appropriate

action to destroy drugs or drug labs discovered during the

course of normal combat operations.

Additionally, U.S Central Command is developing plans to

utilize the $73 million from the FY 04 Supplemental. This

part has not been fully vetted through the DC that I am

aware of

.

Afghan Elections
Afghanistan is currently entering the final phase of

voter registration, and planning for the Afghan elections

in September. Lieutenant General Barno has contributed

several officers to the elections planning cell, and is

working closely with UNAMA to develop the elections

security plan.

PakisUin Operations and the AFG-PAK Border
Pakistan continues to keep substantial military forces in

the vicinity of Waziristan and is actively engaged in

counter-terrorism operations as part of the Global War on

Terrorism. The government of Pakistan and the military are

also working a political solution through tribal leaders to

apprehend and surrender any foreign forces in the area.

Lieutenant General Barno continues to work with the

Pakistanis and Afghans to improve cooperation between the

13



76

forces of those countries and the Coalition forces

operating in Afghanistan. The main vehicle for effecting

this cooperation is the Tripartite Commission, which

Lieutenant General Barno attends on a monthly basis with

his Afghan and Pakistani counterparts. The Commission has

established several working sub-groups tasked to complete

action items identified by the senior leaders.

These Tripartite Commission meetings have greatly

improved the cooperation and communications in the critical

border area between Afghanistan and Pakistan. As an

example, the Afghans and Pakistanis now have established

border points where regular face-to-face meetings occur, as

well as vetted procedures for exchanging information and

coordinating operations.

Finally, it cannot be said too often that after twenty-

five years of war and oppression, the Afghan people are

entering the twenty- first century with a tremendous sense

of optimism and determination. They are building national

institutions virtually from scratch, reconstructing their

homes, businesses and local infrastructure, sending

increasing numbers of their children, boys and girls, to

school, and Afghan women are returning to professional

life. While many challenges remain, the people of

Afghanistan, the United States, NATO and the international

14
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community are steadily achieving their aim of preserving

the sovereignty, independence, and territorial integrity of

Afghanistan and winning the war on terrorism. Afghanistan

is now one of the world's newest democracies and no longer

a safe harbor for terrorists. Thank you for this

opportunity to update you on our challenges and successes

in Afghanistan and an important part of the Global War on

Terrorism.
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QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MR. RYAN
Mr. Ryan. I don't know if it is true or not, That there is a German military post

in Konduz, and that that garrison has orders not to interfere with any kind of drug
trafficking. Is that true?

General Sharp. The German government has no official policy as to whether or

not the Konduz PRT will conduct counter-narcotics operations in the future. PRT
Konduz is not currently involved in counter-narcotics (CN) operations. The German
government acknowledges they are under pressure to support these operations, but
have not been approached by the CN lead nation, the United Kingdom, with a pro-

posal for German support for CN operations.

Germany is willing to discuss CN ops and particularly how best to conduct these

operations, given the emphasis CN operations received in SACEUR's OPLAN cover-

ing NATO's Stage I expansion in Afghanistan (10302). Germany may be willing to

consider options such as shutting down drug labs or interdicting drugs in transit,

rather than eradication, which would likely alienate the farmers the PRT must work
with.

Currently, the Germans report any drug-related equipment, narcotics caches, per-

sonnel engaged in cultivating poppy or producing narcotics encountered, or intel-

ligence gathered to the appropriate authorities.

NATO has not issued instructions to its forces in Afghanistan regarding support

for CN operations.

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MR. CALVERT

Mr. Calvert. Has the need for additional (above and beyond the planned addi-

tions) Provincial Reconstruction Teams (PRTs) been identified? Why or Why not?

If yes:

— Who will man these teams?
— Where in Afghanistan will they be located?
— When will they deploy?
— How much does it cost to equip one PRT for one year?

If no:

— Is there no need, or has an assessment not been conducted at this time?
— With the proclaimed success of the existing PRTs, why isn't more better?

— Has a limit on PRTs been set and if so, by whom?
Ambassador Taylor. [The witness did not respond in a timely manner.]

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MR. LANGEVIN

Mr. Langevin. Ambassador Taylor, how would you characterize the relations be-

tween Afghanistan and Pakistan at this point? How has the Pakistani population

viewed President Musharrafs counterterrorism efforts along the Afghan-Pakistani

border? Also, who are the likely candidates for the upcoming Presidential election

in Afghanistan, and what are their positions on cooperation with the U.S.? Can we
expect any possible change in U.S.-Afghan relations from that election?

Ambassador Taylor. [The witness did not respond in a timely manner.]
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